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The Reef Fish Management Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the Romeo and Julieta Room of the El Tropicano Riverwalk Hotel, San Antonio, Texas, Monday afternoon, July 30, 2007, and was called to order at 1:00 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Vernon Minton.

CHAIRMAN VERNON MINTON:  I would like to call the Reef Fish Management Committee to order, please.  We have, I believe, everyone here except for Degraaf.  If you’ll turn to Tab B-1, please, we have a proposed agenda.  It looks rather ambitious, I think, as usual.  Any changes, additions, or deletions or substitutions to the agenda?  Any objection to approval of the agenda as written?  Hearing none, so ordered.
Approval of the Minutes, Tab B, Number 2.  We have a little discrepancy in the number of members here and the number of voting members listed in the minutes.  I think we need to possibly trim that down.  It’s got Dr. Shipp back there again.  Maybe it’s just that everybody that made a motion made the voting members.  Could we get staff to pare that down to the correct number, please, to get rid of some of this riffraff here?  Any other changes to the minutes?   Hearing none, is there objection to adoption of the minutes with the one revision?  Hearing none, so ordered.

PUBLIC HEARING DRAFT AMENDMENT 30A
Now we get into the business.  That takes us to Public Hearing Draft Amendment 30A, Greater Amberjack and Gray Triggerfish, Tab B, Number 3, Additional Analyses and Selection of Preferred Alternatives.

We’ve obviously been through most of this.  I think Stu told me that we were down to four that we haven’t selected, but what I would like to do is, since we’ve been through this three or four times, if we could, we’re going to go to each of the different management alternatives and I’ll give the committee time to review that.

If outside committee members would like to have discussion, we’ll allow that also and unless there is a motion to change the preferred, the current preferred, then we’ll move on to the next alternative.  Is that agreeable with everyone?  Okay.

MR. STU KENNEDY:  The first action item is on page 15, the alternatives are, and you picked as the preferred -- It’s for the allocation of greater amberjack and you picked Preferred Alternative 3, which is the full time series.

DR. BOB SHIPP:  I did understand that you’re allowing non-committee members to --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That’s correct, but just don’t make any motions, please.

DR. SHIPP:  I just wanted to remind everybody that the original allocation that was set at the very beginning -- The reason that we’ve had overage on the commercial side for these many years is because the size limit did not constrain the commercial harvest to the level it was supposed to.

It’s only because of over harvest in the past twenty or so years that we’re modifying this allocation and I think it would be in order for the preferred option to be the original date, but since I’m not on the committee, I can’t make that motion.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?

MS. BOBBI WALKER:  I am on the committee.  I agree with Dr. Shipp.  The recreational anglers asked for the one fish bag limit to be conservative and to try to protect the resource and now, because they did that, their percentage of the quota that’s been caught has gone down and so we’re going to take fish away from them.  I would move that the preferred alternative be Number 1, status quo.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We have a motion on the floor.  Is there a second?  The chair will second for discussion.

MR. PHILIP HORN:  I’m not on the committee, but I think this discussion, in order to take it in the right perspective -- Keep in mind that the reason that the commercial size limit, if I recall, of thirty-six inches, which is well above the 50 percent maturity level, that size limit was taken as opposed to having a hard TAC at the time.

Now, I’ve argued in the past that this stock assessment is very poor and that if the commercial with a radical size limit -- It was for the commercial industry at that time.  It reduced the landings significantly at the time, but yet through -- Because it was a new fishery and it improved, catching that size fish is no problem now.

That market area has been changed quite a bit in the past because of a lot of reasons, but these are fish that are fully mature and they’re overfishing because they’re there.  It’s not like this fish has a problem.

The recreational has a problem because they’ve got so many numbers and the odds are that if they were fishing a thirty-six-inch size limit -- I don’t think anything would change for them, really.  They’re catching one fish and keeping it, but if they had a thirty-six-inch or even some other size limit, they would still catch their fish.

I would just argue the point that -- I don’t understand and I don’t know what the way to get to it is of this assessment and how poor it is.  The last one was poor and the first one was poor and the folks that did the assessments made those comments and yet, we continue to say this is the best available science.  I just argue those motions, but again, I think the whole thing is foolish.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Dr. Crabtree, do you have any comments on the assessment itself as to the robustness or areas we’re lacking data?

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Like most of our assessments, there is uncertainty associated with them, but the assessment has been through the SEDAR process and it’s been reviewed and it’s been accepted by our SSC and so I think at this point it is clearly the best available science.

If you feel like the assessment is highly uncertain, then that might be an argument for a more precautionary approach to management, but bear in mind too that we are halfway through a rebuilding plan and we’ve only got, I think, four or five years left to get this done.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?

MR. BILL DAUGHDRILL:  I’m not on your committee, but I noticed that the 2005 assessment is not there yet and I’m curious of why is it taking so long for us to get the landings for 2005 to get worked in for -- It says for the methods from SEDAR-9.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Dr. Crabtree?  I don’t know.

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know.  Maybe Stu --

MR. KENNEDY:  I’m not sure where you’re talking about, because 2005 landings are in on page 3.  I tried to update them.  If I missed something, then I’ll put it in, but right now, the landings are in -- They’re not in the assessment, because we can’t rerun the assessment with 2005 or 2006 data, unless you want to redo the entire SEDAR process.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I’m looking at page 17 here, the top of page 17, and then down there in that chart down there, where it says 2005 and then question marks.

MR. KENNEDY:  We have landings, but those are the expected landings from the assessment.  If you look on page 3 in the figure, you’ll see the 2005 landings as they’re recorded, but I do not have them for both the recreational and commercial based on the way the stock assessment did them and so I didn’t put them in there.  I think that answers your question.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?  The motion on the floor is to make Alternative Number 1 the preferred alternative.  All those in favor signify by saying aye; opposed same sign.  The motion fails.

MR. KENNEDY:  Action 2 is on page 16 that modifies the rebuilding plan for the stock.  The preferred alternative is Alternative 2, which directly follows the FOY projection.  That’s your preferred at this point.  It’s at the bottom of page 18 is the actual beginning of the alternative.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Comments? 

MR. KENNEDY:  Action 3 is on page 20 and 21.  It establishes a procedure to close the fishery quickly.  It’s essentially accountability, to make sure that the rebuilding plan is met, and in this case, with only five years to finish the rebuilding plan, it’s important that indeed these accountability measures work and work quickly.

On the preferred alternative, it’s Alternative 2, which allows the Regional Administrator to issue a notice reducing the landings to cover the overage.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, we’re always willing to take away if a sector goes over their quota.  Are we going to increase the TAC then?  Will Dr. Crabtree increase the TAC should the sectors be under their allocation?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Do you want to respond?

DR. CRABTREE:  If we were within a given year and closed the fishery down and then realized that they had not caught their quota, there’s a provision already in the framework to allow me to reopen the fishery and allow them to catch the quota, but I think you’re referring to -- In the case of the recreational fishery, we would be in the next year.

If we found out then that they had not caught their quota, no, there’s no provision to add that quota on to the next year and I think, because we are in a rebuilding period and the law requires us to recover as quickly as possible, you would need to think about that, but that’s not in this preferred alternative right now.  This is basically when you go over and making adjustments based on that.

MS. WALKER:  I would ask you then -- It’s your personal opinion that -- We can take away, but your personal opinion is we shouldn’t give back quota if they don’t harvest it.  Is that what I’m hearing?

DR. CRABTREE:  No, I’m not giving you my personal opinion on it at this point, but I think it does -- You would have to ensure that you were doing that in a way that did not create an overfishing situation and then there’s the issue of are you rebuilding as quickly as possible.  All I’m saying, Bobbi, is this alternative doesn’t do that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Any other comments?

MR. CORKY PERRET:  I too am not on your committee, but Ms. Walker has got a good point.  If the levels that we are suggesting in a previous motion, Roy, sets the limit at what the best science says it should be and if indeed that sector does not reach that limit, then why couldn’t we include a provision that if that type thing happens that we allow that underage, if you will, be taken in the following year?

DR. CRABTREE:  In a rebuilding plan, these yields are based on an expected rate of increase in the stock.  If the stock grows more slowly than expected, then the catches might come out less than we had anticipated and if we responded to those lower catches, which reflect a slower growth of the stock than we projected, by relaxing the regulations, that could further reduce the probability of rebuilding and could conceivably result in an overfishing situation.  Do you follow me?

It’s logical to figure if they’re not catching their quotas that it’s probably because the catch rates are down, which probably is because the biomass isn’t as high as we thought.

MR. PERRET:  Roy, they could not be catching their quota for a number of reasons, a whole lot of reasons, not because the stock is rebuilding slower.  If indeed the best science says the allowable take is X and they take X minus whatever percent and if X is still within that rebuilding phase, why don’t we, the following year, let them have that underage, the difference?

DR. CRABTREE:  My concern would be the scenario I laid out, that they didn’t catch it because there aren’t as many fish out there as we thought.  You’re right that they might not catch it because effort is down or a variety of other reasons, but without a whole new stock assessment, you’ll have no way of knowing why they didn’t catch it and because you’re in the last half of a rebuilding plan, I think the better way to go is to err on the side of conservation to ensure that you rebuild the stock.  That would be my concern with it.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?  We don’t have a motion on this and so unless there is one, we’re going to proceed.

MR. KENNEDY:  Action 4 is on page 27.  Your preferred alternative is Alternative 4, which reduces the recreational bag limit to one fish for every two anglers with an allowance for fewer anglers, increases the recreational size limit to thirty inches fork length, and eliminates the bag limit for captain and crew.

MS. WALKER:  I have a couple of questions.  One, on the bottom of page 25, we’ve got a statement in there that says Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp 14 proposes to close the red snapper fishery from September 16th through May 31st.  It was my recollection that the council voted in support of a 10 percent reduction in effort, which extended that season.  Can I ask why we still have these old dates in here?  Then I have another question.

MR. KENNEDY:  That’s my fault.  That’s editorial and I apologize.  It needs to change and I’ll mark it.

MS. WALKER:  My other question was, because I had never heard this before, on non-compliance.  It’s on page 24 and it starts with “Private anglers have the lowest level of non-compliance, followed closely by headboat and then charter.  Overall, a bag limit of one fish per three anglers with no allowance for fewer anglers would be required to reduce harvest by at least 29 percent.”  Where did the data come from, Stu, to give those non-compliance numbers?

MR. KENNEDY:  Again, I would have to go back and look to be sure, but I believe they’re coming from MRFSS and they’re undersized fish in the catches, in the estimates or in the interviews when there’s smaller fish.  You’re talking about which part?

MS. WALKER:  MRFSS doesn’t handle the headboats.  They have a whole separate survey, the Beaufort Headboat Survey.  What I wanted to know was where do we get the data to substantiate these non-compliance levels?

MR. KENNEDY:  Headboat is not, you’re correct.  That comes from the headboat survey, but the MRFSS survey covers the other two, charter and private, and it’s coming from both of those data sources.  That’s the best I can do without going back and review it.  If I’m wrong, I’ll let you know shortly, when I get back and look at notes and so forth, but that’s where I think it’s coming from.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?  

MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Just one.  The preferred alternative, because of the size increase, is going to increase the number of dead discards in the recreational sector and I just want to make that comment for the record.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  At the last meeting, I think we asked for some additional information on discard mortality.  They had assumed, I believe, 20 percent currently, but there was some discussion about that that was probably way high.  Did we get any of that data back, Dr. Crabtree?  I don’t recall.

DR. CRABTREE:  Vernon, I’m not aware of any data beyond what was reviewed and looked at through the SEDAR process and that would be documented in the data workshops and all.

MR. KENNEDY:  I don’t think there is anything else.  I don’t know how, actually, to go back and review whether there is a difference and whether there’s a difference of opinion about what the discard mortality rate is.  It was 20 percent in the stock assessment.  I’m not sure how we can change it, but --

MS. WALKER:  It was my understanding that Andy -- It might not have been on the record, but Andy checked, because I had asked the question of how many observer or fish that were used to make that determination and I think that he came back and told us -- I’m sure that Dr. Crabtree can get it for us before the council meeting.  He gave us the number of fish that were used and it was really almost nothing.  There were very few data points. 

DR. CRABTREE:  I recall that, Bobbi, and I believe that you are correct that there was not a lot of information on the release mortality rate for amberjack and so it is a very uncertain number.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I’m not on your committee and this is probably a question for Ms. Walker.  How do you perceive this fractional thing working on a headboat?

MS. WALKER:  The fractional bag limit?

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes.

MS. WALKER:  One fish per two anglers.  I suspect they would each get one filet.  It’s better than a closed season, Mr. Daughdrill.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?
MR. KENNEDY:  We’re moving on to Action 5, which starts on page 33.  Actually, the alternatives are on page 34.  You picked the preferred.  This is for the commercial reductions and you picked Preferred Alternative 4, which establishes a quota for the commercial fishery under a constant FOY rebuilding plan.  It provides the amounts, starting with 547,000 pounds and goes up from there, following the trajectory of the yield at FOY.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Comments?  That does increase rather rapidly using that, surprisingly.  Hearing none, we’ll move on to triggerfish.  Bobbi, do you want to say something?

MS. WALKER:  Stu, I read this a little while back, but it seemed that we were getting more of a reduction on the recreational side than we needed.  Was it like 29 percent that we needed for the preferred and we’re getting 35 and then on the commercial side, we’re just getting whatever it was that they needed and so we’re actually penalizing the recreational sector by about 6 percent and is that right? 
MR. KENNEDY:  It’s a little bit -- Well, let me go back and look at what the recreational was for a second.  Recreational was 35 and you needed 29 and so you were right and basically, the discussion was that -- If I remember right, the one half or the one-for-two and the thirty-inch size was just slightly less than the 29 percent and we had to get to the captain and crew.  

We decided to add captain and crew, which brought it up above the 29 percent and significantly above it, whereas in the commercial side, we’re at -- We set the quota at 38 percent, which was what their target reduction was and so you’re correct in that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?

MR. KENNEDY:  We’re on to gray triggerfish.  Page 37 is Action 6.  It’s the thresholds and benchmarks for gray triggerfish.  You picked Preferred Alternative 2, which sets MFMT equal to the proxy for FMSY of F 30 percent SPR.  It sets MSST equal to one minus M times SSB 30 percent SPR and sets OY equal to 75 percent of FMSY.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Committee?  We’re happy with that?  All right.

MR. KENNEDY:  Page 39 starts the first action item that you have not picked a preferred for yet.  It’s the rebuilding plan.  At the last meeting, you suggested that the alternatives should be based on FOY, the same types of alternatives that were in greater amberjack, and so that’s what Alternative 2 and 3 do.

Essentially, the first one is constant, F at FOY, and Alternative 3 is the three-year stepped rebuilding plan.  They’re identical to what was in for greater amberjack.

MS. WALKER:  Do you need a motion, Mr. Chairman, for a preferred alternative?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Yes, we do.

MS. WALKER:  I would move that Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The motion on the floor is Alternative 2.  Do we have a second?

MS. MORRIS:  Second.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Second by Ms. Morris.  Do you have rationale?

MS. WALKER:  We just did the same thing with amberjack and at least this gives the fishermen an opportunity to know that the reductions that they take in that first year then they start finally getting something back, where quotas then start going up on an annual basis.

I just believe we’ll get more buy-in and more compliance with both recreational and commercial industries if they feel like they’re finally getting something back.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?  Is there any objection to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.

MR. KENNEDY:  Action 8 starts on page 41.  It’s the accountability procedures for the rebuilding plan.  In this case, rather than using the FOY trajectory as the basis for the accountability and having to shut the fishery down -- Because we actually have ten years in order to rebuild this stock, these alternatives, at least Alternative 2 and 3, set the base for this, or the high for the threshold, at 90 percent of the F 30 percent SPR.

Essentially, it’s as close as we could get to running a trajectory at FMSY and still rebuilding in the ten years.  Even though the target is the yield at FOY and the trajectory is supposed to be the yield at FOY, the trigger to set off an accountability procedure to shut down the fishery doesn’t happen unless you exceed 90 percent of F 30 percent SPR, which is your proxy for FMSY.

The first alternative, Alternative 1, is status quo, do not set an accountability procedure, which requires the council, if something starts happening, to go through the regulatory process, regulatory amendment, to actually make changes.

Alternative 2 allows some flexibility compared to amberjack, for instance, in that the council at their next meeting, as soon as it was determined that there was an overage and that the accountability procedures had to be applied, would have a chance to recommend to the Regional Administrator what kinds of regulation or emergency regulation would be put in place, meaning that it wouldn’t necessarily be a closed season.  It might be change in bag limits, size limits or whatever, whatever the council chose to recommend.  That’s Alternative 2.

Alternative 3 uses the same trigger mechanism, 90 percent of F 30 percent SPR, but it’s an automatic process, where the Regional Administrator will close the season down as soon as possible or it should close the season down, reducing the length of the season for the period of time necessary to recover the overage.

Alternative 4 is more conservative, in that it uses a three-year average of the yield FOY trigger, which is a little bit more conservative, but it allows some variation around it, rather than absolute numbers.  Those are the three types of alternatives.  They’re a little bit more lenient than in greater amberjack, because we really have ten years to rebuild this stock.

DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, essentially in Alternative 2, the council would come in and request an interim rule and to me, the attractive part of that is there are a lot of ways in this fishery to reduce the catches without necessarily closing down.

With what we’re looking at, the bag limit remains fairly high on the recreational side and so you could get reductions without necessarily closing the fishery.

MS. MORRIS:  My concern about Alternative 2 is that it seems like it’s going to take longer and more work to get an interim rule in place than just having a straightforward Regional Administrator does something to constrain the harvest.  Could you again explain the difference between Alternative 3 and 4, Stu?

MR. KENNEDY:  Both 2 and 3 use the trigger mechanism at 90 percent of F 30 percent SPR.  Essentially, even though the target is the yield at FOY, you’re allowed to fish -- If something happens and if you have a real high catch, it won’t trigger anything until you actually hit essentially FMSY, the yield at FMSY, whereas in Alternative 4 it uses that three-year running average of the FOY yield, which still allows a variation, but it’s not quite as much.  On paper, it’s not quite as much as there would be -- It’s a little more conservative than using the 90 percent as the trigger.

MS. MORRIS:  It also isn’t as thrown off by one really good year or one really bad year, because it averages the three years.

MR. KENNEDY:  It was still an attempt to -- You remember the discussion we had in amberjack about using the 20 percent overage?  This is another way of accomplishing that without -- It’s not the same amount.  It’s actually less than those other ones were in amberjack, but it’s the same idea.  

It doesn’t trigger automatically because you have one really good year, a good year class goes through and you wind up with a lot of fish caught.  However, it’s still more conservative than the 90 percent F 30 percent SPR trigger.

MR. RIECHERS:  It seems to me, Julie, that what we really have going on here is two different triggers and the second trigger could even be applied to Alternative 2.  It’s just in the case of the alternatives we have presented here, it’s only applied to Alternative 4 being the equivalent of Alternative 3, where the Regional Administrator basically will reduce the fishing length and season.  You could actually opt for the more conservative, but apply it to Alternative 2 as well.

DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, the 90 percent of the F 30 percent, that would then be the overfishing level, the trigger.  The target is F 40 percent, correct?

MR. KENNEDY:  The target is FOY and I don’t know whether that’s exactly 40 percent.  I would have to go back and look and see what it actually --

DR. CRABTREE:  Has somebody looked at the magnitude of 90 percent of F 30 percent to see what that is in relationship to the target?

MR. KENNEDY:  Those amounts are in Table 2.2.2.  Those are the actual triggers there and I would have to go back and look at them against what the trigger was -- What the actual -- You can go through between Table 2.2.1 and 2.2.2 and find out exactly, for each year, what the actual trigger is and how much different it is from -- Actually, it’s in Table 2.2.2 altogether, the target and the trigger, how much allowance there is between the two of them.

MR. BOB GILL:  I would like to make a motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 4.  
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s a motion by Mr. Gill and second by Ms. Morris.

MR. GILL:  As Julie just pointed out, the year-to-year vagaries of over and under continue to plague us continually and this is an attempt to use a smoothing average to more properly manage the fishery and I think it’s more appealing from that standpoint.

Alternative 2 -- I did not understand Robin’s discussion on how we could merge the two, because Alternative 2 is an annual, whereas Alternative 4 is a smooth, three-year running average.  That smoothing, I think, is important in managing.

MR. KENNEDY:  What Robin was talking about was not changing the way it’s administered, which in this case -- He is talking about merging that and leaving the three-year running average, but giving the council a chance to actually recommend which way to reduce it if the trigger is actually met.

It would become the procedural portion of Alternative 2, but the trigger being the three-year running average.  That’s possible to do if that’s what you all would prefer, but that’s not the motion you have for Alternative 4 though.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Further discussion?  The motion on the floor is to adopt Alternative 4 as the preferred alternative.  Is there any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes.

MR. KENNEDY:  Page 46 starts the modifications to the gray triggerfish allocations.  Page 47 has the alternatives on it and you selected Alternative 3, which is the full time period, which changes the allocation to 84 percent recreational, 16 percent commercial, instead of 79/21.
MS. WALKER:  I would move Alternative 1 as the preferred alternative.  If I get a second, I’ll give my rationale.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I’ll second for discussion.

MS. WALKER:  In 1997, the recreational sector requested a twenty fish aggregate bag limit in order to be conservative.  In 1999, we put in the twelve-inch size limit for both commercial and recreational.  The recreational have been constrained by the aggregate bag limit, while the commercial sector has not been constrained by anything other than the size limit.

It’s my opinion that we have artificially, through regulations, changed the allocation ourselves with these regulations.  I know that I was at a constituent meeting a few years back where Dr. Hogarth was speaking to several recreational people.  It was a recreational constituent meeting and he was talking about the influx of people to coastal areas.

Dr. Crabtree may remember this, but it was by a certain year that 75 percent or so of the population is supposed to live within fifty miles of coastlines.  I think that this council, along with all others, need to plan for this influx of possible participants in the recreational sector.

I think that by reallocating now, we’re not looking towards the future, especially in these two fisheries, and that’s why I support leaving it as Alternative 1 or at least have some better economic analysis in the document.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?

MR. HORN:  Keep in mind that the commercial fishery fishes for those other people who choose not to go recreational fishing and I would venture to say that there’s probably more of those than there are people moving down and going to fish.  There’s just folks moving to the coast for a lot of reasons and it’s not all for fishing.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Would you like to respond, Ms. Walker?

MS. WALKER:  I would, Mr. Horn, and I certainly would agree with you on that point, except that probably there are a lot less commercial fishermen now than there were in the 1980s and I think that most of the seafood that’s consumed in the United States is now imported.  It’s not domestically caught.

MS. MORRIS:  Just to restate the reasoning behind Alternative 3 being the preferred alternative that was articulated at the last meeting, it seems like basing current allocations on a six-year period from the first half of the 1980s and everything that’s happened in between being ignored is just not -- It just doesn’t seem right at this point.

The argument for Alternative 3 is that it embraces the longest period of record that we have for gray triggerfish, and looking back at amberjack as well, and bases the allocation on that long period of record.  That’s why we felt that that was the proper preferred alternative in both of these cases.

MR. HORN:  I beg to differ with what Ms. Walker is saying.  If we just take the attitude that we’re not going to domestically produce any fish, what are we doing here anyway?  If this country doesn’t get back to producing product, both recreational and commercial, then we’re all sitting here for nothing.

I, for one, am not going to allow the imports to take over our markets or our fisheries, period.  I’ll fight to make sure we maintain a commercial fishery and a recreational fishery in this country that’s strong and adequate.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?  One thing we need to bear in mind is that every decision or every regulation we make is going to change what’s happening in the future and when we make these things, we need to be cognizant of that, because we can artificially, and that was the word you used earlier, reallocate a fishery just be a size limit or a change in our ability to monitor bag limits or harvest limits.

It’s unfortunate, but we cannot just use the longest time series, because of the artificial conditions on top of it.  Any other comments?  Does everyone understand the motion?  It would be to adopt Alternative 1 as opposed to Alternative 3.  All in favor signify by raising your hand; all opposed same sign.  The motion fails.  
That takes us back to the original preferred alternative, which would be Alternative 3.  Any other comments or motions?  Hearing none, Stu.
MR. KENNEDY:  On to page 49 and it’s Action 10, gray triggerfish regional management.  There are only two alternatives.  One is to manage gray triggerfish Gulf-wide and the second one is to manage it on a regional basis, splitting it at the Mississippi/Louisiana boundary, roughly.  You picked Preferred Alternative 1, manage on a Gulf-wide basis, at the last meeting.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Comments?  Hearing none, let’s keep moving.

MR. KENNEDY:  Action 11 is one that you have not picked a preferred alternative.  At the last meeting, after we got through making some recommendations on allocation and regional management, I think you got some tables that gave most of the effects of various alternatives on that.

You also motioned to take out any discussion of seasonal closures in the alternative and just use bag and size limits for the recreational.  That’s what you have in front of you.  There are three alternatives, well four.

The first one is no action, which leaves the twelve-inch TL minimum size and a twenty fish aggregate bag limit.  Alternative 2 increases the recreational size limit to fourteen inches fork length.  Alternative 3 establishes a bag limit of eight gray triggerfish within the twenty fish reef fish aggregate and increases the size limit to thirteen inches fork length and Alternative 4 establishes a bag limit of one gray triggerfish within the twenty reef fish aggregate.  

All three of those accomplish the target reduction of 45 percent, accomplishes it or does better than that, but it’s the closest we could come to that target, based on that type of regulation.  

Remember also that in all of these you decided to use fork length instead of total length and so that’s a change and fourteen inches is more than two inches difference from the original minimum size, which was twelve inches total length.

DR. SHIPP:  Not being on the committee, but being one who fishes triggerfish every month and have for the last fifteen or twenty years, I would strongly urge that the committee adopt Alternative 2 as the preferred option.

I think way back when that we simply made a mistake by having total length on there instead of fork length.  This is a very clean, simple, effective way to do it without all these other complications that are involved with the other alternatives.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Dr. Shipp, would you also comment on release mortality?  I know you’ve done a lot of tagging with that.

DR. SHIPP:  Release mortality of gray triggerfish has got to be less than 1 percent.  Just as an anecdotal -- It’s not even anecdotal, but we tagged and recaptured the same triggerfish seven times over about a three-year period.  They’re very hearty and very stupid.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is he still out there?

DR. SHIPP:  He’s still out there.

MS. MORRIS:  I’m going to move that Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s a motion and a second, motion by Ms. Morris and second by Ms. Walker.  Any additional discussion?  I think it’s been pretty well laid out by Dr. Shipp.  All those in favor of Alternative 2 as the preferred alternative please say aye; opposed same sign.  The motion carries.

MR. KENNEDY:  The last action is Action 12.  The alternatives are on page 59.  Again, you asked, on the commercial side, for no seasonal alternatives as well and so what we have is five alternatives.
Alternative 1, obviously, is status quo, which is just a twelve-inch total length minimum size.  Alternative 2 establishes a commercial trip limit of forty pounds.  Alternative 3 increases the commercial size limit to sixteen inches fork length.  Alternative 4 increases the size limit to fifteen inches fork length and establishes a commercial trip limit of 210 pounds and Alternative 5 increases the commercial size limit to fourteen inches fork length, which would match what you just did for the recreational fishery, and establishes a commercial trip limit of ninety pounds.  Those were the best we could come up with for alternatives given just size limit and trip limits.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I would love to keep the size limit the same for both the commercial and recreational, but I also don’t like trip limits and I don’t think that the commercial fishermen like trip limits either.  I would move Alternative 3 as the preferred alternative.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The motion is to move Alternative 3 as the preferred alternative.  It’s moved by Ms. Walker and seconded by Ms. Morris.

DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, we’re not setting a hard TAC.  I don’t even see a hard TAC here as one of the alternatives and is that correct?

MR. KENNEDY:  That’s correct.

DR. CRABTREE:  That would be another way to do this that wouldn’t require you to raise the size limit so much.  It would just be to put a hard quota in place.  I’m not sure -- Did we ever have that or did we take that out at the last meeting, Stu?  I thought we did have alternatives for that at one point.

MR. KENNEDY:  You had a hard quota and you’ve used a hard quota in greater amberjack, but there was not, that I remember, a hard quota in -- I would have to go back and look at it.  I don’t have my computer in front of me right now, but I would have to go back and look and see what was in the document originally.  I can calculate it.  If it’s something that you all want to do, I can calculate it pretty quickly.

DR. CRABTREE:  If we wanted to add an alternative in here to go to fourteen inches and have a hard quota, that would not be a significant amount of work, Stu?  It wouldn’t slow us down any?

MR. KENNEDY:  It wouldn’t slow you down at this meeting in order to see what that quota would be with a fourteen-inch minimum size.  I would have to think about it a second, but I think I could do it before the end of today and come back, if I have a chance, maybe even before you finish your committee stuff.  If that’s what you want to change it to, then come back to it.  That’s up to you all.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think I would like to see it.  If we trigger these accountability mechanisms, that’s going to create a lot of problems and disruption and I think to the extent we can avoid having that happen, we would be wise.  This is one case where we could monitor the catches and do in-season adjustments to avoid having to get into a situation where we’re having to deduct some big overage off the next catch.

MR. PERRET:  Stu, do we have any information, any data, on percent taken by commercial fishermen of gray triggerfish per trip?  Forty pounds, sixty pounds, 200 pounds, is there any -- I was looking for it and where is that?

MR. KENNEDY:  On page 56, the start is trip limits, and it lists the percent reductions you get with various trip limits.

MR. PERRET:  I’m talking about historically.  Commercial fishermen have triggered triggerfish and what kind of landings data do we have on individual trips?  Did they catch ten pounds, a thousand pounds, fifty pounds, a hundred pounds?  Do we have anything on that?
MR. KENNEDY:  This essentially is the average for the time period of 2003 to 2005.  It’s the average and what would happen -- In other words, what percentage of the trips exceed -- It’s what you would get in reduction of triggerfish if you did it.  I don’t know that I have a table that actually shows for each trip -- I know I don’t have it for each trip, but how many trips are involved in those that would exceed the hundred pounds or whatever it is.

MR. PERRET:  In other words, if there were a directed commercial trip for triggerfish of fishermen over the year, what would his average catch be?  We have nothing like that?

MR. KENNEDY:  Nothing for the directed fishermen.

MR. TEEHAN:  I have just two things.  I tend to agree with Bobbi a little bit about trip limits.  I’m kind of uncomfortable with those enforceability issues there, but I think I would like to hear from the commercial guys, Harlon or Phil, whether they think that the trip limits that are characterized in these alternatives are reasonable and then maybe if you wanted to touch on what you think about the hard quota suggestion from Dr. Crabtree.

MR. HORN:  I can’t really say what goes on in the triggerfish harvest right now, because we don’t have the larger boats fishing further offshore like we used to, but traditionally, when we did, we didn’t see a lot of triggerfish.

That wasn’t a fish you targeted.  It was strictly a bycatch fish and our vessels fish from off Mobile to Aransas, Texas, for the most part.  A sixteen-inch size limit fork length is a big triggerfish.  That’s a real big triggerfish and I’m going to tell you that I never saw too many of them and I handled every one of them that we had, every single one of them that came across our docks.  That’s a huge fish.

As far as the target of a triggerfish, the only time that I’m aware of that it was ever targeted was when there was an Asian fleet fishing out of Venice, Louisiana that were using -- They would dive on some oil rigs and find the triggerfish and they were using brim hooks to catch them with.

They caught some substantial harvest trips, a lot more than fifty or seventy-five or hundred pounds.  They would catch a thousand or twelve or fifteen hundred pounds of triggerfish, but that didn’t last very long and they don’t do it anymore that I’m aware of.

That sixteen-inch size limit in the western Gulf is probably going to close the triggerfish fishery to the commercial sector, but, again, I’m not speaking for today.  I know that would have done it -- Ten years ago, that would have closed it down, for the most part.  I think you need to talk to some of the bigger boats that may be working today offshore.

Again, that’s a tough deal and I don’t really have a preference of a closure or a quota or a season.  We just don’t see that many anymore.  We’re fishing totally different.

MR. GILL:  I’m in a little bit of a quandary here.  What Roy has suggested I think has a lot of merit.  On the other hand, we have no information to tell us what it is at this juncture and we have a motion on the floor for a preferred alternative.

I’m inclined to, although it’s probably improper, to offer a substitute motion of fourteen-inch fork length and a hard TAC and set it as the preferred alternative, but we know nothing about it.  I’m looking for some direction here.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I remind you that we’re going to public hearing with this document.  The more things we can put down on paper for people to evaluate and get back to us, it will help.  You may not -- We’ve got a motion for a preferred, but we would certainly entertain an additional alternative after that, which would hopefully broaden that scope so that we get these people thinking on what the impact is going to be.  Let me deal with the motion and I’ll come back to you.

MS. MORRIS:  That’s exactly what I was going to suggest, Mr. Chairman, that we go ahead and vote on this motion and then have a separate motion to add an alternative that would combine a fourteen-inch size limit with a hard quota closure.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  With that, are we ready to vote on the current motion, which would be Alternative 3 would be the preferred alternative?  Any objection to the motion from the committee?  There is objection.  All in favor of the motion signify by saying aye; all opposed.  I need a show of hands.  All in favor of the motion signify by raising your hand; all opposed same sign.  It’s a three-to-three tie as I count it.  The motion fails.
MS. MORRIS:  I move that we add an additional alternative which would be a fourteen-inch commercial size limit combined with a quota closure, fork length, and that we not choose a preferred alternative at this point.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s a motion and a second by Mr. Gill.  

MR. HORN:  Maybe, Roy, you all could go back in some recent logbook landings, since the IFQ has come into play, and see what kind of poundage these larger harvest vessels are bringing in and perhaps that ninety pounds under Alternative 5 trip limit type thing, with that size limit, may not be a big deal.  It may not have a lot of effect on anyone.

I don’t know.  I really have a question as to what kind of harvest is going on.  I don’t hear of it and I don’t see it, but I’m not as close to it as I was.  See what kind of landings that you’re seeing in the logbook data on the recent data, since the individual quota came into play.  You might get more good information from that.

DR. CRABTREE:  We could try that, Phil.  I think the problem we’ll have is we’ll have so few logbooks that have been submitted since the IFQ went in and I don’t know how much of that data has been entered that we can look at.

Stu, you could have some information to us on this new alternative by the time we come in at full council, do you think?

MR. KENNEDY:  I think I can do the quota.  I don’t have access to the logbooks and so that, to me -- I don’t see how we can do that at this meeting, but given the motion at the moment, which is not picking a preferred, the fourteen inches and ninety pounds stays in there as an alternative and we can, by the next meeting, have something sort of what Phil is asking for.  I think Corky asked a similar type question and so it may be that we can do both.

MS. MORRIS:  I’m just working on the language.  Is a hard quota the right thing to say or is it a commercial size limit with a quota closure?  What’s the right term to use there, Stu?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Just “quota” is fine.

MR. TEEHAN:  Bear with me.  I slept in the Atlanta airport last night, but do we have a schedule for when this is going to go to public hearing or is that something we still have the flesh out?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We’re going to pick sites for the public hearing later on, but when I looked at it, I didn’t see exact dates, but staff probably has those worked up.

MR. KENNEDY:  We have the dates and the locations as you had suggested probably two meetings ago.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Any further discussion to adding the motion on the board?  Is there any objection to adding this?  Hearing none, so ordered.

MR. KENNEDY:  That’s it for 30A, other than the meeting locations.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let’s go through the meeting locations one more time and see if there’s any changes.  It’s Tab B-4.  We’ve got Corpus Christi, Galveston, New Orleans, Biloxi, Orange Beach, Destin/Miramar, and Madeira Beach.

MR. KENNEDY:  The dates were the September 10th through 13th.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The dates are September 10th through 13th.  Is everyone okay with that?  Okay.  I probably need a motion on that.  Will somebody move that for me?

MR. GILL:  So moved.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Mr. Gill and second by Mr. Teehan.  Any objection to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  Let’s take a short break.  We’ll meet back here in about ten minutes. 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Could we get the Reef Fish Management Committee back to the table, please?  The next item on the agenda is Item IV, Options Paper for Amendment 30B, Gag and Red Grouper, Tab B, Number 5.  Are we going to go through the SSC first?
MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  It’s better to do that way?  All right.  That would be Mr. Kennedy and we’ve lost him.

MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, perhaps I’m wrong, but I don’t recollect that we approved the Amendment 30A for public hearings.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We approved the public hearing sites, but I guess we didn’t send it there.

MS. MORRIS:  I move that we recommend to full council to approve Amendment 30A for public hearings.

MR. TEEHAN:  Second.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s a motion and a second by Mr. Teehan.  The motion is to approve the document for public hearing, actually to recommend the document to the full council.  Is there any objection to the motion?  The motion passes.
OPTIONS PAPER FOR AMENDMENT 30B (GAG, RED GROUPER)

MR. ATRAN:  I’m doing the SSC summary review instead Mr. Kennedy.  Tab B, Number 6(b) is the summary of the conference call that the Standing and Reef Fish SSC held last Thursday and you might also want to refer to Tab B-6(a), which is the summary of some of the final analysis.  I’m going to be referring to a table on page 11 in a couple of minutes of that.

The SSC had previously reviewed the reanalysis of the gag stock assessment with the changes in the size distribution of the release mortality of fish and there were a few other items that they reviewed and they accepted the changes in the stock assessment except for a decision whether or not to change how natural mortality is portrayed.

Typically, in stock assessments, we’ve assumed that natural mortality, once a fish gets beyond a couple of years of age, remains constant for the remainder of its life and when I was taking my fishery courses back in college, that statement was usually accompanied by we know this probably is not a true assumption, but it should be good enough for stock assessment and management.

A biologist named Lorenzen came up with a way of scaling natural mortality so that it gradually decreases over the course of the fish’s life and that has been used in some recent assessments.  It’s been used in the red grouper assessment and so the question was whether or not to use it in the gag assessment or to stick with a fixed natural mortality rate of M equals 0.14 over the life of the red grouper.

The effect of scaling over the ages of the fish can be seen on page 11 of Tab B-6(a), Table 3.  It shows for about six different models what the natural mortality rate would be estimated at from ages one through twelve.

The difference in these is that the base model uses all of the ages for scaling the natural mortality rate, the entire life of the fish starting from age zero, actually.  The other models start the scaling at some older age.

Lorenzen, in putting together his model, his theory, used the age at full selectivity, the age at which all the fish in that age group became large enough to potentially be caught by the fishery.  For red grouper, that was age five.  In red grouper, the Lorenzen model was age five and above was used to scale the natural mortality rates.

For gag, the age of full selectivity is age three and the Science Center recommended that under the Lorenzen model that scaling from age three and above be used as the correct Lorenzen model.

The difference, as you go to a higher age for that initial age, is that the individual mortality rates for each age group are a little bit higher and that makes the stock assessment model come out with the stock being in a little bit better condition.

If we were to use all the ages, age zero on up, to scale the Lorenzen model, the gag stock is going to end up being declared overfished, depending upon which level of MSST we adopt.  Under the other models, the age three and above and the age five and above, the stock is in a little better condition and it would not be declared overfished.

Under Lorenzen’s hypothesis and under the Science Center’s recommendation, using the Lorenzen model with ages three and above is the appropriate way to go and it does make sense that as the fish gets older that its natural mortality rate will gradually go down and maybe at the very end, as senility sinks in, it goes up, but by that time, there’s so few fish left that it really doesn’t make any difference.

The SSC concluded by stating that: Whereas the SSC considers the SEDAR-10 gag assessment with the changes made by the SEDAR review panel to be the best available scientific information, the SSC further recommends that the base case model used for the SEDAR-10 assessment be based on the age-dependent Lorenzen M factor with ages ranging from three to thirty.  Incidentally, the overall natural mortality rate is the same as using a fixed natural mortality rate.  If there are no questions, I’ll move on.

Next, we get to the amendment itself, which is Amendment 30B, which is Tab B, Number 5.  This is the options paper for Amendment 30B.  We’re not as far along on the development of this as we are with 30A.

We got a lot of this final analysis just last week and Andy Strelcheck and I, in trying to put together some of the alternatives, had to kind of guess at what the results were going to be and so we may need to develop some of these alternatives further, but we can go through the actions and I’ll let you know where we stand on these and if you want to add or remove anything.

We can start with Action 1, which is on page 11, which is to set the thresholds and benchmarks for gag, that’s minimum stock size threshold, maximum fishing mortality threshold, and optimum yield, and we have three alternatives.

Alternative 1 is to maintain status quo.  Status quo would set the minimum stock size threshold at the pre-SFA level of 20 percent SPR of the spawning stock biomass equivalent to that, maximum fishing mortality threshold at the generic level of F 30 percent SPR that was adopted in our 1999 amendment to set SFA parameters for most of our reef fish, and optimum yield was really not defined and so optimum yield would go back to F 20 percent SPR, which is not allowable, because that’s a higher F rate than the maximum fishing mortality rate.
Alternative 2 would base the thresholds and targets on maximum yield per recruit or, in fishing mortality terms, Fmax.  The stock assessment, the SEDAR folks told us that Fmax is the closest proxy to actual MSY levels.  In fact, it is MSY and so if we’re trying to set it as close as possible to true MSY, Fmax is the appropriate proxy to use.

Alternative 2 would set minimum stock size threshold, maximum fishing mortality threshold, and optimum yield based upon maximum yield per recruit and then to set minimum stock size threshold itself, we have three sub-options.

Sub-option a would set it according to the formula that we’ve used in the past, which is one minus M times spawning stock biomass with M set to 0.14.  Option b would set the minimum stock size threshold at 75 percent of SSB max and Option c would set it at 50 percent of SSB max, which is the minimum level that’s allowed under the guidelines for implementing National Standard 1.

Just to give you an idea of what sorts of spawning stock biomass levels we’re looking at, on page 14 I have several tables that show what various levels of spawning stock biomass correspond to, as well as what various levels of fishing mortality correspond to for setting maximum fishing mortality rate.

Then we would also have three sub-options for setting optimum yield, setting it at either 60 percent of Fmax, 75 percent of Fmax, or 90 percent of Fmax.  75 percent of Fmax is the recommendation that NMFS put in their technical guidance for implementing a precautionary approach to National Standard 1.

In that document, they stated that at 75 percent of Fmax there’s about a 20 to 30 percent probability that the stock would enter overfishing.  

One thing that I tried to do on page 12 was, using that information that was in the document, try to put together a logarithmic equation to try to give you some idea of what the risk levels were for these other sub-options of entering an overfishing state.

Using that logarithmic equation, if you were to set a very low OY, 60 percent of Fmax, you would have a 16 percent probability of overfishing occurring at some point.  25 percent is just a midpoint between the 20 to 30 percent that the document stated and if you went to 90 percent of Fmax, you would have a 30 percent probability of exceeding MFMT.

Alternative 3 is the same as Alternative 2.  The only difference is, instead of using Fmax as the basis, it uses F 30 percent SPR.  That means that we would keep our existing overfishing threshold and we would rescale minimum stock size threshold and OY, but aside from that, the options and sub-options are the same.

30 percent SPR is a less restrictive fishing mortality rate than Fmax.  F 30 percent SPR is equal to 0.25 and Fmax is equal to 0.19.  Fmax is a more conservative level.  It is the level that according to the Science Center does correspond very closely to FMSY and it is the one that they suggested we go with.  Are there any questions on the alternatives that we have in Action 1?

MR. GILL:  On both Alternatives 2 and 3, Option a, this might be nitpicking, but it seems to me that the definition that we’re offering here is a formula, one minus M times SSB, but by specifying the M as 0.14, it could just as easily be replaced by 0.6 times SSB.
I think the intent is that you’re offering a formulaic approach and even though the current M is 0.14, down the road somewhere it may not be and so it’s not clear as to what the intent of Option a in both alternatives is.

MR. ATRAN:  I think you’re correct.  The formula is a formula that was suggested by the NMFS technical guidance document and it bases the overfished threshold on whatever the natural mortality rate of the fish is, the theory being that a fish that has a low natural mortality rate is less resilient and so you want to set that threshold higher.

A fish that has a very high natural mortality rate can rebound fairly quickly and so you can give it more leeway.  Based on upon using 0.14 -- One minus 0.14 is 0.86 and so if in the future a stock assessment said that the natural mortality rate for gag is actually some other value, then we would change from saying 86 percent of SSB to some other percentage.

MR. GILL:  For clarity, could we designate M as Mcurrent equals 0.14 or something like that?

MR. ATRAN:  That would be fine.  Action 2 is on page 15 and this is red grouper minimum stock size threshold.  Now, you’ve already declared your targets and thresholds for red grouper and so you really don’t have to take any action on red grouper in this amendment.  
However, the thought was that if you decided on selecting a minimum stock size threshold for gag that was something other than the one minus M formula, which is what we’re using for red grouper, you might want to change red grouper to be consistent.

Under Action 2, Alternative 1 is the no action alternative, which leaves the MSST for red grouper at one minus M times SSB MSY and I think your comment about one minus Mcurrent applies here as well.   Alternative 2 would be to change that to either 75 percent or 50 percent of SSB MSY and that would only come into play if you adopt one of those alternatives for gag as well.

Action 3, which begins on the bottom of page 16, is to set a total allowable catch for gag.  First of all, the easy one is Alternative 1, no action, do not set a gag TAC.  TAC remains undefined.  The stock assessment panel, the reef fish stock assessment panel, I forget how many years ago, when it had looked at a gag assessment, had recommended that gag harvest levels be set no higher than I believe it was about five million pounds.

That’s never been formally adopted as a TAC, however, and if you look on page 18, we have a table of gag landings from the commercial and recreational fisheries and we have exceeded five million pounds pretty much every year since 1998, other than 2006, where the preliminary landings are 3.2 million pounds.  We’ve been above that recommendation for some time.

Alternative 2 and Alternative 3 are -- Basically, they’re referring to the TAC in terms of TAC A, TAC B, TAC C, because the exact TAC will depend upon, first of all, which model we adopt as the base case and as I said, the SSC has recommended this Lorenzen model, using ages three to thirty, for formulating the status of the stock.

Then it will also depend upon the allocation that you select, which comes up a little later on in this document, but to give you an idea, Alternative 2 and Alternative 3 differ in how frequently TAC would change.

Alternative 2 would set an annual TAC for the years 2008 through 2012 and in the regulations, that would be pre-wired so that each year those would go up.  In 2012, we’re scheduled to get a new stock assessment on gag and so we would get a new set of annual TACs from 2012 onward.

I would remind you that if we adopt the Lorenzen model with ages three to thirty and the minimum stock size threshold of one minus M current times BMSY, we are not going to be in an overfished situation and so we don’t need to put together a rebuilding plan, but we will be in an overfishing situation and so we will need to end overfishing.

We could do it either by -- If we set the TAC on an annual basis, as Alternative 2 states, we would start off at a low level, but we would build fairly quickly.  We would be assuming that we’re on track and then check -- In 2012, our stock assessment would tell us if we need to adjust our gradual approach to FOY or FMSY.

Alternative 3 would change the TAC in three-year intervals and we carried it through to 2013 and so we would have a six-year instead of a five-year period, so we could divide by three.

Just to give you an idea, under the Lorenzen three to thirty model and the one minus M times BMSY overfished threshold, for each of those years, we’ve put down what the TAC would be if we set TAC based on optimum yield and what it would be if we set it on Fmax as the proxy for FMSY.

To end overfishing right now, we only need to get it down below Fmax or FMSY, whatever you choose as your proxy.  However, we have been moving towards managing on the basis of OY.  When the new guidance comes out for setting annual catch limits, we’re expecting that it’s very likely that they’re going to be based upon setting annual catch limits that are based upon OY rather than MSY.

If we set it on OY, we don’t need as much of a percent reduction on gag, but we only buy ourselves maybe a year or so of time before we have to go to an OY strategy.  

The FOY TAC is -- I believe it’s around a 47 percent reduction overall from recent years.  The Fmax TAC is thirty-something and I forget the exact percentage, but they’re still pretty substantial and that’s in year one.  As you can see from that table on page 17, it does go up fairly rapidly after year one.

Action 4 begins on page 19 and this is setting red grouper TAC.  In red grouper, we’re in a different position.  In gag, we need to end overfishing, which means we need to reduce TAC, but red grouper has recovered not only above its overfishing threshold, but it’s recovered to its optimum yield levels.

We’re now able to set red grouper at an OY TAC and because it is at the OY biomass level, we can just set it at a level that we can keep until the next stock assessment without some gradual increase or decrease.  Overall, the increase is about 15 percent.  However, when we get into allocations, it’s going to be different for the individual groups.

DR. CRABTREE:  Steve, in the document -- Maybe it does this in other places here, but you’re talking about the stock is currently at.  Currently, to me, means 2007.  What you’re really talking about is in 2005, which is two years ago.

MR. ATRAN:  You’re right, except actually we’re talking about 2004.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think we need to be clear about that, because we -- We hit that biomass at OY for a couple of years and now we’re in a -- At the time when the biomass was high, we were closing the fishery down in October one year and we were having to implement new regulations to keep the recreational catches in line.

We’re now in a situation where the commercial fishery, I think, has caught around 20 percent of their quota and I’m not sure they’ll catch half of it this year and the recreational catches are the lowest we’ve seen in some time.

I suppose that could be because of trip limits and gas prices and things, but there’s a lot of, I think, anecdotal information to indicate that the biomass right now, the current biomass, isn’t as high as it was back in 2004 and 2005.  I think the document needs to be kind of clear on that.  

I also have one other question.  In Alternative 1, it seems to me there are a couple of contradictory statements.  In one of these -- I guess it’s under Alternative 2, in the discussion.  It says that stock biomass should continue to increase, although more slowly, and by 2015, spawning stock biomass is expected to be approximately 2 percent lower than under Alternative 1.

Then the next sentence says that as the 1999 year class moves through the fishery that stock biomass is expected to decline.  One sentence seems to be saying biomass should increase and the very next sentence says it’s expected to decline.

MR. ATRAN:  What’s happening is we’re seeing pulses of strong recruitment year classes and weak recruitment year classes move through the red grouper fishery.  We are seeing -- I think Stu might be able to explain it a little bit better than me, but there is a -- The 1999 year class was a strong year class.

It’s in the fishery now, but as it moves through and it gets fished out, we’re going to be losing the benefit of that year class, but I believe there’s some indication that we may be seeing another strong year class coming in in a year or two.  We could see declines, followed by increases, that are due to these fluctuations in year class strength irrespective of what the fishermen are doing.

DR. CRABTREE:  I understand that, Steve.  The point though is we’ve got two sentences and one is saying that the stock should continue to increase and the very next one is saying it’s expected to decline.  It’s unclear and the document needs to be clarified on that.

The other thing I think that needs to be made very clear in here is that yes, if you believe the stock biomass is still as high as it was in 2004 and 2005, you could set the TAC equal to OY, but if the biomass has declined since then, then the TAC would need to be lower than that to be fishing at the FOY level.

For example, if the stock biomass was at BMSY, rather than the biomass at OY, then if you apply the 75 percent of Fmax fishing mortality rate to that biomass, the yields would be about 75 percent of MSY and I don’t think that’s reflected in the document.

What we do here, to some extent, depends on what the biomass in the water is and things seem to have changed considerably in the grouper fishery since 2004 and 2005.

MR. ATRAN:  I will clarify that, but I think the problem is that one sentence is talking about the long-term trends and the other one is talking about the short-term fluctuations.  Any more questions on setting red grouper TAC?  Otherwise, I’ll go on to Action 5.

MR. RIECHERS:  Roy, I’m a little confused.  Are we not supposed to be basing this on the SEDAR assessment and then the last information provided to us?  Yet, you’re bringing up this anecdotal information.

I’m trying to figure out are you going to come to the next meeting with some analysis or some extra information that would help us then flesh these things out in this document or are you just trying to say that you at least want it noted within the document that there is some anecdotal information that we might want to be more conservative?

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t believe there will be any additional information to sort this out, because I think it would require an update of the stock assessment.  The only point I’m trying to make is that the fishery is catching far less fish than it was in 2004 and 2005.  That’s not anecdotal.  That’s clear from the landings that we have.
The ability to harvest that OY level is contingent on the biomass levels being where they were in 2004 and 2005.  I’m just urging some caution and you need to bear that in mind as you move forward.

MR. ATRAN:  I think this is going to come up a little while later, when we get into accountability measures, whether we want an accountability measure that allows the stock to fluctuate around some level, as long as it doesn’t persistently exceed it, or whether we want to set some absolute floor below which we can never exceed, even for one year, but that comes a little bit later in the document.

MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, I don’t know about the whole Gulf, but I know a little bit about Alabama and off Alabama and I can tell you that there are a lot less people fishing now and have been since fuel prices went up and the red snapper bag limit went down to two fish.

Most charterboats are fishing maybe weekends only and as I told you at the last meeting, the last count I had lost seven charterboats that have packed up and left town.  

Private recreational boats, they’re not fishing on the weekends like they were.  Anecdotally, I would tell you that the reason the catch is down is that we have regulated them to death and there isn’t anybody left out there to fish.

MR. ATRAN:  Action 5 begins on page 19 and it’s dealing with allocations for red and gag grouper.  The alternatives are on 19 to 20, but I might refer you to the table that’s on page 22.  We tried to present a set of alternatives that mirrored the alternatives that are in Amendment 30A for gray triggerfish and greater amberjack in terms of what time periods to set up.

For gag, let me go over gag first.  We looked at the recent five-year period, 2000 to 2004, and as with 30A, we ended this period in 2004, because that’s as far as the stock assessment went.  We do have at least preliminary landings for 2005 and 2006 and so we could put those in if you wanted.

We did 2000 to 2004, the recent five years, we looked at the recent ten years, 1995 to 2004, we looked at the full time series for which we had recreational and commercial landings, 1986 to 2004, and then we looked as closely as we could to following what the Amendment 1 allocation basis was.

Amendment 1 said to use 1997 to 1987, but since grouper were not identified to species in the commercial fishery until 1986, we only had two years out of that period that we could use and so we also offered an alternative based upon 1986 and 1987 as being as close as possible to what Amendment 1 had asked for.

With gag -- I was surprised at this outcome, but Andy Strelcheck did the calculations and came up with the same results.  If we looked at the five-year average, the ratio of recreational to commercial came out 61 percent recreational and 39 percent commercial.

If we looked at the ten-year average, it still came out 61 to 39 and if we looked at the full time series, 1986 to 2004, it still came out 61 to 39.  The only place where it came out differently was if we looked at the two-year period of 1986 to 1987.  In that case, recreational had 65 and commercial had 35 percent.

Considering that we were looking at a two-year period that might have had more tendency to fluctuate, that’s really not a whole lot of change.  Even though we came up with four alternatives, based upon four different time periods, we actually ended up with just two allocation suggestions, 61 to 39 under almost any time period, or 65 to 35 if we use the 1986 to 1987 period.

MR. TEEHAN:  Just a question.  I’ve read in this document that prior to 1990, or the early 1990s, there was an identification problem with gag and black grouper?
MR. ATRAN:  Yes, there has been -- I’m not sure when the stock assessment people decided to start accepting the data as is, but from about the mid-1990s earlier, because -- Fish were being landed as black grouper whether they were black grouper or gag.

There was a question of what the true species was and in the stock assessments that have been done -- In virtually every stock assessment that’s been done for gag, a formula has been devised based upon the latitude at which the fish was caught and comparing the commercial catch to the recreational catch information, which was considered to be better quality in terms of identifying the species and the species ratio.

The species ratio from the recreational data was applied to the commercial data in order to get a correction factor, but you’re correct that in those early years there’s a lot of uncertainty and it’s all based on those formulas.

On red grouper, we did get some differences, but still, they were fairly minor differences, depending upon what time period you used.  Just to remind you, when the hard quota for red grouper was set in Secretarial Amendment 1, we ended up having an 81/19 split and that was because, at the time, we were trying to get a snapshot of what the recreational and commercial catches were and do a short-term reduction from that snapshot.

Unfortunately, the short term reduction ended up being a quota, but we never intended this to be a long-term allocation and Secretarial Amendment 1 says that, that it was not intended to be a long-term allocation.

If we look at what the long-term allocations are, if we look at the recent five-year period, 2000 to 2004, we have recreational 25 and commercial 75.  On the ten-year period, 1995 through 2004, it’s 22/78.  If we look at the total data period that we have, 1986 through 2004, it’s 24/76 and if we look at the two-year period, 1986 to 1987, it’s 23/77.  Under any of these, we’re within about two percentage points of each other.

MS. WALKER:  Steve, I know that -- Haven’t we had the SEP meet a few times and haven’t they been working on the economics of reallocation at least for the red grouper fishery and how does the money we’ve spent and the meetings they’ve had play into what we have in this FMP?

MR. ATRAN:  You are correct.  Assane could probably tell you a little bit more about what their current status is, but the problem is we need to end overfishing now.  This thing needs to go to public hearing and final action.  We’re supposed to take final action before the end of this year, but we’ll probably end up doing it in January.

In order to set a red grouper quota for the commercial side, we need to know where to allocate it, at least in the short term, and then in the long term, the SEP is working on an economic model to try to optimize what the allocation should be.

DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  Just to add one thing.  At our last meeting, I believe that we provided an update on the SEP work and that update also did mention that at our next meeting, which is already scheduled for December 5, 6, and 7, that they will present preliminary results.  That’s where the SEP and the Science Center as a group are at this moment.  They are still working on it, but we’ll have preliminary results presented to the group in December.

MS. WALKER:  Assane, you all have been meeting over the last couple of years or longer, haven’t you?

DR. DIAGNE:  The last couple of years, it depends on how you define a couple, but they have been working on it for the better part of a year-and-a-half and yes, that’s correct.  As you know, the data are really sparse and that is the problem.

Allocating the resource between two sectors is a very simple thing to do.  Doing it for a fishery is very complicated, because the data is not here.  Perhaps the bigger question is what is it that the council will do so that we have better data in the future?

MS. WALKER:  We have expended a great deal of money, I assume, in trying to get the answers to this for us to just take off in a different direction is the point that I was trying to make.

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, but in the meantime, if you wanted to move forward, as it was suggested perhaps by some council members, you could leave the allocation as status quo and move forward and once you have answers, you go ahead and reallocate.  That is an option that has been offered by several members, but I guess that he didn’t have that much support.
MR. TEEHAN:  On page 20, Steve, on the first paragraph under the alternatives, I think there’s a mistake in there, where it says: For grouper in aggregate, Amendment 1 created a recreational and commercial allocation of 35 to 65 and isn’t that supposed to be the other way around, 65 and 35?

MR. ATRAN:  You’re correct.  No, wait a minute, that’s correct.  This is for groupers in aggregate, which is pretty much dominated by the red groupers.  For that period of all groupers in aggregate, it was 35 percent recreational and 65 percent commercial.  It is correct as stated.

MR. TEEHAN:  I stand corrected.  I was reading the table wrong.

MR. ATRAN:  One suggestion came up is that you might adopt status quo on allocation and there’s a question of what is status quo.  For purposes of this amendment right now, we’re saying status quo is to adopt the Amendment 1 allocation, or as close to it as we can get, for a single species.

For red grouper, that would be the 23/77, based upon 1986 to 1987.  Another interpretation of status quo would mean to stick with the 81/19 that was adopted in Secretarial Amendment 1, which we do not have as an alternative in this document right now.  If you want to use that as your status quo, let me know so I can put it in the document.  Are there any more questions?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I’ve got a comment and I would like to go back.  Dr. Crabtree, you made a comment earlier about Steve was using the term “current data” and I think -- Were you talking about gag or red grouper?  It really doesn’t matter, I don’t guess.

DR. CRABTREE:  I was at that point talking about red grouper and just asking for more specificity in what year the F or the biomass estimate applies to.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  If you look at page 9, which is the Section 1.3, Purpose and Need, the second paragraph down, it talks about a rebuilding plan that was implemented in 2004 and based on a 2007 stock assessment, SEDAR-12, it has resulted in the sustainable biomass slightly above the optimum yield target and as a result, this amendment proposes to increase the red grouper TAC, consistent with achieving OY.  That would be current, wouldn’t it?

DR. CRABTREE:  The last year that we have an F or a biomass estimate for is 2005 and I don’t believe -- Maybe we have some projected biomass estimates and yields.  I know we do for gag and I’m not sure about red grouper.

MR. ATRAN:  The SEDAR was completed in 2007, but the stock assessment was using data through 2004 and we do have some preliminary landings data for 2005 and 2006.  I don’t know if we have any fishing mortality rates or just projections of what those rates are, but the same clarity concern you came up with needs to adopt here, too.  The data was through 2004.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think, Vernon, it could apply for all of these species and you would need to be clear are you talking about the last actual F estimate or biomass estimate you have and if so, the year from them, or are you talking about a projected biomass estimate?  I’m just trying to be specific about what it is we’re talking about, because the time lag we have with this stuff, sometimes current becomes two or three years ago.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I guess what I’m saying is that in this particular section that needs to be made more clear.  If you read this, it does imply that the SEDAR assessment utilized that information, but we always assume SEDAR is going to bring new information to the table too, as it can.  

I think that needs to be implicit in this here, because even if you go back up to gag, it says following reanalysis in 2007 and using corrected data inputs, overfishing was still thought to be occurring.
At that SEDAR, they brought in new analysis and updated the information, but we’re still overfishing and we’ve got to set some recovery scenarios, but I guess I’m just asking staff to make that a lot more clear, so that we don’t have this question of what was and was not used.

DR. CRABTREE:  I would agree with you.

MR. ATRAN:  I think, just for reference, that we’ll have to keep that in mind for all of the documents we use.  We’re used to referring to current as whatever the last year of the stock assessment was and by the time we get our amendments out, it’s usually a year or two later, at the earliest.  We’ll keep that in mind for this amendment and for other amendments as well.

We’re on to Action 6, Accountability Measures, which begins on the bottom of page 22, and the alternatives are actually on page 23.  Stu wrote this section and I may need to help him out with me on this.  We tried to set up some accountability measure alternatives that are similar to --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You may want him to help you out.

MR. ATRAN:  What did I say?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You can read it in the minutes.

MR. ATRAN:  I’m a little bit verbally dyslexic.  These are based, more or less, on the accountability measures that were also in Amendment 30A.  Alternative 1 says status quo, do not establish accountability measures for grouper total allowable catches.

Alternative 2 and Alternative 3 have a set of accountability criteria for the recreational fishery and then for the commercial fishery.  For the commercial fishery, they’re both the same.  

They state that if annual commercial landings for gag or red grouper exceeds the respective TACs for that species and sector in any given year that the Regional Administrator shall issue a notice reducing the commercial species quota in the following year by the amount the quota was exceeded in the previous years.  The aggregate shallow-water grouper quota would also be reduced accordingly.  I’ll get to the sub-options in just a second.

For the recreational fishery, we’ve got a couple of different versions of that.  Alternative 2 would base the accountability measure on fishing at FOY and if the running average of the gag or the red grouper landings over a three-year period exceeded that recreational allocation, then corrective action would have to be taken.

However, it could exceed it on an individual year, as long as on subsequent years it was below that number so that it averaged out.

Alternative 3 would change the criteria from OY to the criteria associated with MFMT, which is the MSY level, a more lenient level.  However, if the recreational sector exceeded its single year accountability threshold in any one year, corrective action would have to be taken.

The difference between 2 and 3 is 2 uses a more restrictive level for the criteria, but takes the average over multiple years.  Alternative 3 allows a more lenient threshold, but requires a corrective action be taken if there’s even one year of overage.

The sub-options for both of these are the same.  Sub-option a is that the Regional Administrator shall issue a notice reducing the length of the recreational fishing season to reduce recreational harvest rate.

We were trying to make it very clear that the Regional Administrator would take action automatically and make it very clear what action he would take, because there are various things that could be done, raising the size limit or lowering the bag limit.

We felt the simplest thing would be simply to state outright that the appropriate action would be to reduce the recreational fishing season.  If you want to change that to something else, that’s fine.

Sub-option b is that the council shall request NOAA Fisheries Service to implement a temporary rule to recover overages and return recreational landings to their target levels.  Sub-option b would require that the council take action and ask NMFS to implement a measure.

It would take longer to do that.  The one advantage is that instead of specifying in advance that there is one specific measure to be taken, in this case reducing the recreational season, the council may decide it wants to use some different means to reduce TAC, size limits or bag limits, et cetera.  Those are the two sub-options within each of the alternatives.  It’s a little bit more complex on these and so if anybody has any questions, I’m sure Stu would be happy to answer them.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Committee, under that Sub-option a, would we prefer to list the different alternatives, including length, of course, but have season, bag limits, all of those different things listed out as a, b, c, d to go to public hearing with later on, as opposed to limiting us to just one option in length?

I don’t know what the public would prefer.  It may change, but I’m concerned, and, Mike, you can comment on it, if we don’t put some of these other things in there that if it comes back that we would not be able to put them in later, right?

DR. CRABTREE:  When you start putting a lot of discretion in things to do in there, then you’re really starting to get into something that ought to come back before the council.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You misunderstand.  What I’m saying is this is more of an options paper.  We’re going to be going out on this and we would come back and we would define the actual action that we would prefer that you take, but we would get input on a bevy of different alternatives from the public.  That’s all I’m suggesting.  

Does the committee agree with that?  Can we instruct staff then to list those down as sub-sub-options or whatever, length, seasons, bag limits, whatever else you can come up with, and then in the next round with this document we would start selected preferred and going to public hearing.  Is that okay?

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s fine.  I’ve got a question, Steve.  The wording of Sub-option a in Alternative 2 is different than Sub-option a in Alternative 3.  In Sub-option a, it doesn’t have the phrase “for that grouper species” and I know later in the document, when we get into closed seasons and things, there are shallow-water grouper seasons, but Sub-option a under Option 3 tends to imply that the season be shortened only for one grouper species.  I’m not sure why those two are different or where that’s going.

MR. ATRAN:  Let me refer that to Stu.  That might have just been a typo or did we intend to do that, Stu?

MR. KENNEDY:  That was not intended.  They should be the same.  

DR. CRABTREE:  If we go with a shallow-water grouper closed season and then we go over, I’m assuming that the closure would be consistent and it would be a shallow-water grouper closure.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We used to be able to call that a clerical error, but I don’t think we can do that anymore, can we?  

MR. ATRAN:  Just for clarity, both of these should be the first Sub-option a, correct, or does it matter?

MS. WALKER:  I just need to ask a question.  Shallow-water grouper, when we’re talking about that group, that was just for the commercial sector, isn’t it?  The shallow-water grouper complex, that doesn’t refer to the recreational too, does it, Dr. Crabtree?

DR. CRABTREE:  The current seasonal closure we have in the recreational fishery is red grouper, black grouper, and gag.  I believe later in this document, when you look at recreational closures -- Steve can correct me, but I think there’s reference there to -- For example, I’m looking for it, to extend the recreational grouper closure from February 15 to May 15 to some longer period, and I think, Steve, is it talking about red, black, and gag or is it talking about shallow-water grouper complex or what exactly is it talking about?

MR. ATRAN:  When we get into the recreational management measures, other than the ones that are talking about extending the existing February 15th to March 15th closure, which applies to three specific species, everything else, I believe, was intended to apply to all grouper harvest in aggregate, but the recreational fishery -- In the deep-water grouper, the amount taken by the recreational fishery is a very small percentage of the total take.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think in the end, Bobbi, that’s the decision that the council is going to have to talk about, if there’s going to be a seasonal closure, what is it going to be and what species?
MS. WALKER:  I’m sorry, Steve, but I guess I just don’t recall us ever -- It was always, to me, when we referred to the recreational sector, it was species-by-species.  I’m getting old and I may have forgotten, but I never remember us referring to it as shallow-water or deep-water grouper complexes for the recreational sector.

MR. ATRAN:  No, we haven’t on the shallow-water sector.  It’s just been groupers in aggregate and you’re correct.  For some species, warsaw grouper, for example, we have the one fish per vessel bag limit.  It’s part of the five fish aggregate, but the five fish aggregate is for everything that’s listed as a grouper.

Action 7, which is on page 25, deals with whether we would change the overall commercial quota for shallow-water grouper, red grouper, and gag.

Alternative 1, status quo, says don’t change the commercial quotas and leave them where they are.  The shallow-water grouper overall quota is 8.8 million pounds.  The current red grouper quota is 5.31 million pounds and we don’t have a quota for gag.

Alternative 2 would -- We only had two alternatives in here.  In Secretarial Amendment 1, we had several different formulas that we proposed for how to set up species quotas and implement them in the shallow-water aggregate quota and all of them were very complicated except for one very straightforward one that simply said take the commercial allocation of red grouper and the commercial allocation of other groupers and just add them together.

That’s what we went with in Secretarial Amendment 1 and it was so simple and so easy to understand that we just left it as the only alternative in here.

This would set the commercial and gag grouper quotas according to what their allocation is and that would be the product of what the TAC is, based upon which stock assessment model we use, times the allocation that is selected by the council.

We would add together the allocation for gag, the allocation for red grouper, and then an additional 0.61 million pounds gutted weight as the average for other shallow-water groupers.  That is the average that’s been taken in recent years.

Incidentally, just to give you an idea on red grouper, how some of these allocations would affect red grouper, on page 31 there’s a table there that Andy Strelcheck put together that shows that if we were to set TAC based on MSY, which is 6.56 million pounds, or set TAC based on OY or OY based on Fmax, which is 7.57 million pounds, for each of the four allocation alternatives that we have in the amendment, he indicates what the change in red grouper would be for the commercial and recreational sectors.

Because we’re doing differential changes in allocation, they would have differential impacts.  In the case of red grouper, if we were to use the full time series of 1986 to 2007, we would see -- Actually it’s 1986 to 2004 and we would see the commercial sector increase its allocation of TAC by 8 percent or its TAC would increase by 8 percent, but the recreational fishery would increase its allocation by 45 percent.  That’s based upon that adjustment from the 81/19 to 76/24.

On Action 7, are we okay with just having the two alternatives?  We really couldn’t come up with anything that really made a lot of sense for any other way to put together the commercial quotas.  If we’re okay with that, I can go on to Action 8.

MR. TEEHAN:  I guess I would ask Mike.  Do we have enough in there with just two?

MR. MCLEMORE:  I think we had a discussion about this at the last meeting.  I guess the question is why is it reasonable to only have these two and as I understood -- I believe you put some discussion in the record last time about it being a limited scope.

DR. CRABTREE:  We’re talking about the grouper quotas and not the allocations.

MR. MCLEMORE:  You don’t have very many alternatives there.  The more you have, the better.  If you’re only going to go with these two, that can be defensible if you explain why it’s reasonable to only have these two alternatives there.

MR. ATRAN:  Action 8 is on page 26 and this deals with how we apply the quota closures, how we decide to close the commercial fishery when a quota, either the aggregate or a species quota, is reached.
Under the existing quotas, where we have an aggregate shallow-water grouper quota and then a specific red grouper quota, we’ve been closing the shallow-water grouper fishery, for the most part, based upon the red grouper quota being reached, which has left, at least in the eyes of the commercial fishermen, some un-fished quota for the remaining species.  We were trying to find some ways to address that.

Alternative 1, status quo, states that the commercial shallow-water fishery grouper closes when either red grouper quota or shallow-water grouper quota is reached, whichever comes first, and doesn’t address a gag quota, because we don’t currently have a gag quota in place.

Alternative 2 is the same as Alternative 1, only it adds the gag quota to the mix.  It states that the commercial shallow-water grouper fishery will close when any of the following is reached, the red grouper quota, the gag quota, or the shallow-water grouper quota, whichever is reached first.

Alternative 3 would close only the species whose quota is reached.  If gag or red grouper is reached, that species would close, but harvest would remain open for the remaining grouper species until the other species quota is reached or the aggregate is reached and then the shallow-water grouper fishery would close for the remainder of the season.

Alternative 4 is an attempt to try to take advantage of the geographic differences in where red grouper and gag occur, to try to allow the fishery to remain open, but reduce the likelihood of catching the fish that is approaching its quota.

The percentage is fairly arbitrary and so if you feel it needs to be changed, it could be changed, but this says when 70 percent or some other percentage of the gag quota is reached, the commercial harvest of shallow-water grouper in Statistical Areas 5 through 21 would close.  That’s the northern Gulf of Mexico would close to shallow-water grouper fishing.  

The southern part, southwestern Florida, grouper fishing would remain open, including fishing for gag, until either the gag or the red grouper or the shallow-water grouper aggregate is reached, whatever occurs first.

Conversely, if 70 percent of the red grouper fishery quota is reached, then the Statistical Areas 1 through 4, which is southwestern Florida, would close to shallow-water grouper fishing and the northern Gulf would remain open to all fishing, including red grouper, until one of the grouper quotas is reached.

The idea is to close the fishery as a quota is being approached and in the area where that fish is dominant.  In the remaining area, the fishery would remain open and because whichever fish is approaching its quota is less abundant in that area, the catch rates could be expected to go down.

If we have these percentages set correctly, we should come pretty close to filling both quotas by the time the overall shallow-water grouper fishery is reached and that’s Action 8.  Action 9 begins on page 30 and it deals with recreational harvest alternatives.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let’s take a short break.  Give us about ten or fifteen minutes and let’s come back.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let’s get started.  I have hours to finish this right away.  That came directly from staff.  Steven will continue after Julie makes a comment.
MS. MORRIS:   This question is about the alternatives in Action 8.  I know there’s some discussion in the document, but could Steve elaborate a little bit?  For commercial fishermen, are they able to target selectively red versus gag and how successful are they in that in both the longline and the vertical line fishery?  This seems like these actions depend on assuming that there is some success in that targeting action.

MR. ATRAN:  Alternatives 3 and 4 do, Alternative 3 very much so.  Alternative 4 is not so much on the fishermen’s ability to target, but trying to move the fishing effort to an area where the fishermen are less likely to catch the fish that’s approaching its quota.
They tell us that they can target, especially the vertical line fishermen, although the longliners have also told us that they can do a pretty good job of targeting and I would just have to leave it to their testimony as to how accurate they are.

MS. MORRIS:  Steve, could you give me an example in Alternative 4 of an area that we would shift fishermen to where they would be less likely to encounter gag, if that’s what was closed first?

MR. ATRAN:  This would close Statistical Areas 5 through 21 and the border line for between Statistical Areas 4 and 5 is -- I think it’s either Sarasota or Naples and I’ve got it written down here somewhere.  I believe it’s right around Sarasota and so south of that, the proportion of gag that’s in the grouper population is a much lower percentage, whereas as you move north of there, the percentage of red grouper becomes much more abundant.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Julie, previously, without using this kind of geographic distribution, we were not able to do that and so when there was a grouper closure, it was a grouper closure.  This may work or it may not, but I know in the previous work that we’ve had if there was -- Remember, gag and the red, specifically.  

We had to close down reds and we closed gags too for that seasonal thing and the same thing in the recreational fishery, too.  Unless that geographic boundary does specifically work, then I don’t think they can do it.

MS. MORRIS:  Vernon, just elaborate a little bit on how recreational fishermen are able to target one or the other.  Is it just that they fish at a different depth or they use different gear or what’s -- If you’re a recreational fisherman and gag was closed, but you wanted to keep fishing for red, in addition to just going south of Sarasota to fish, how could you do that in the northern Gulf area?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I don’t think you can.  I think it’s a similar problem.  Up where we’re at, you’re just apt to catch, until the last year or so, a red as a gag.  Previous to that, gags had dominated tremendously, but now we’ve had an onslaught of the reds and they’re the same habitat, the same structure, the same area.  No, I don’t think you can do it in our area.  Now down south, you may get some inshore/offshore differences that might apply, but as I recall, we shut both those down, too.

MR. ATRAN:  Continuing on with Action 9, which is management measures on the recreational fishery, at some point, when we come back in October on this, it would be helpful if we had some guidance from the council as to -- I guess it’s pretty much decided which computer model run is going to be used, the Lorenzen three to thirty model, but if you could also let us know what you want us to use in terms of MSST and OY levels and allocations, we can be a lot more specific on coming up with some specific options for regulatory measures.

As things stand right now, on page 30, Andy Strelcheck put a table in here that shows what the percent reductions would need to be on gag for the commercial and the recreational sectors under various model runs and allocation decisions.

If we concentrate on where he said M3 plus, because it looks like that’s the model we’re heading towards, we would need a 44 to 47 percent reduction on the recreational harvest of gag and on the commercial side, we would need a 52 to 57 percent reduction in gag in the initial year.

On page 31 is a similar table for the increase in red grouper and, again, using that -- Actually, red grouper only had a single model and so depending upon the allocation that’s selected and assuming that we’re going to go with an OY target, the increase on the recreational sector would be between 33 and 51 percent and the increase for the commercial sector would be between 7 percent and 11 percent.

Between pages 31, 32, 33, and 34, there is a number of tables and I’m not going to spend a lot of time discussing them, but they’re estimates of individual management measures taken as a solitary management measure, not considering the interaction with other management measures, of how these would affect reducing the gag harvest either if you ignore release mortality or if you assume that there’s a 20 percent release mortality.

Table 2.9.3 on page 31 indicates the reductions on gag if we were to reduce them.  Currently, people can catch up to five.  If we had set a lower limit, this indicates -- One thing it indicates is that we would have to go down to a two gag limit to really get beyond single digit reductions in gag harvest.

The next table is percent increases in red grouper harvest if we were to go up from the current one fish bag limit up to five and then analysis of how setting the combination of a gag and an aggregate limit would affect an increase in red grouper harvest and also how the aggregate combinations would affect reductions in gag.

Then we have another table that shows what percent of the landings occur in each month of the year, if we wanted to look at closed seasons, and also if we wanted to increase the size limit of gag to try to reduce its harvest what the reduction would be either in the absence of considering release mortality or if we were to consider a 20 percent release mortality.

Based upon these numbers -- Andy Strelcheck had worked on these alternatives, but I think we need to refine these quite a bit to try to come up with some combination alternatives that would reduce gag harvest while increasing red grouper harvest.
For purposes of these alternatives, we’re assuming the Lorenzen model three to thirty is the model used and that the allocations would be based upon the full time series available, which means, as I said, a 47 percent reduction in recreational gag landings and a 45 percent increase in red grouper landings.

As I was looking through these alternatives, I don’t think any of these alternatives are achieving that increase in red grouper and so we would need to go back and rethink these, but several of them do achieve the necessary reductions in gag.

Alternative 1 is based upon starting with an increase in the gag minimum size limit for the recreational fishery and maintaining the existing closed season for gag, red grouper, and black grouper and maintaining -- Alternative 1 is no action, maintain red grouper at one fish per day within the five grouper aggregate limit.

Alternative 2 would begin with reducing the gag bag limit down to one fish per day.  It would eliminate the red grouper bag limit and so red grouper would go back to five fish, or whatever the aggregate limit is set at, and it would extend the recreational closed season on black, gag, and red grouper from February 15th to May 15th.  Right now, it goes to March 15th and so it would add an extra two months.   These are the months when gag are spawning and so it would have a greater impact on gag than on red grouper.

The sub-options would be to maintain the five grouper bag limit and that combination would reduce gag harvest by 47 percent.  It would increase red grouper harvest by just 21 percent.  

Option b would reduce the aggregate bag limit from five to three fish per angler.  That would reduce gag harvest by 47 percent and we’re going the wrong way on red grouper.  It would increase it by only 14 percent.

Alternative 3 is based upon starting with an increase in the size limit for gag, from twenty-two inches to twenty-four inches, establish a one gag bag limit within the aggregate limit, and extend the recreational closure from February 15th to March 26th and then increase the red grouper bag limit from one fish to three fish, maintain the five fish bag limit.

That would mean you could catch three red grouper, one gag, and one of something else, a scamp or something else.  That would reduce gag harvest by 47 percent and increase red grouper harvest by 36 percent.

Sub-option b would eliminate the red grouper bag limit while reducing the aggregate bag limit from five to three fish per angler day.  You could catch up to three red grouper or one gag and two red grouper.  That would still reduce gag harvest 47 percent and increase red grouper harvest by 33 percent.

Alternative 4 would again start out with an increase in the gag minimum size limit, from twenty-two to twenty-four inches.  It would set a two grouper aggregate limit, regardless of what’s caught, but you could catch two red grouper or two gag or one of each, and it would change the recreational closed season to occur either February 15th to April 30th, which would reduce gag harvest by 47 percent, but have very little impact on red grouper harvest.  

It would increase it by only 3 percent or set a closed season of January 1st to March 31st, which would achieve the 47 percent reduction in gag harvest, but, again, it would only increase red grouper by 5 percent.

It looks like the emphasis on these alternatives was on trying to achieve that reduction in gag and as I’m looking through this, none of this achieves the increase in red grouper that we would be looking for and so I’m thinking we may want to see if it’s possible to perhaps analyze bag limits greater than five fish or look at some other management measures.  I’m open for discussion on what we might want to look at.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Committee suggestions? 

MS. MORRIS:  I find this set of alternatives to be really confusing and I suspect the public will as well, but maybe it’s just me.  I have a sort of global question I want to ask about it, rather than digging into the details, and that’s that we aren’t -- You say earlier in the document that we’re talking about total allowable catch, TAC, and that the discard mortality issue is in the model, but it doesn’t pop up as a number or something we can see in the document.
Especially when we start talking about increasing the sizes of fish, I want to know what the total kill is.  I don’t want to just know about the catch and just about the harvest, but I want to know how the total kill changes when you move to increased size limit.

It might be that we could decrease the size limit on red and get the increase that you were hoping to aim for, but increasing the size limit for gag, I start with the opinion that that’s a dead end that’s just going to lead to an increase in the total kill and that will be hidden from us because we’re just looking at the catch and the harvest numbers.  I want to see those numbers in association with the alternatives that look at increasing the size limit.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That’s a good idea and can we just have that spelled out next time we see this? 

MR. ATRAN:  Yes, we can.  Just for your information, on your Tab B-6(a) document, which is the summary of the final analysis, there is a table.  Table 1 gives the total kills under the current scenarios.  

This is discard and landed yield combined.  I don’t believe we have any tables that show what the discard kill would be under changes in size limits, but those are in the analysis and so they can be produced and we can have those in the document.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Julie, will that help you?

MS. MORRIS:  Yes, that’s helpful.  It seems like, Steve, all of these options include a one fish gag bag and is that right?

MR. ATRAN:  I believe they do, because the one fish gag bag by itself, I believe, achieves the 45 percent reduction that this particular set of scenarios says that we need to achieve.

MS. MORRIS:  Maybe if that was pulled out more clearly, that would make this seem like a less confusing set of alternatives.  I don’t know exactly what to suggest, but I just find this really confusing.

MR. ATRAN:  We can work on it.  As I indicated, we had very little time to put something together in this section, because we were getting the analysis at the last minute, but we’ll work on it and we’ll come up with something that looks a little bit better for October.

MS. WALKER:  Steve, did I understand you to say that with a one gag bag limit that the recreational sector would reach their 45 percent reduction?

MR. ATRAN:  If you look on page 32, the table that’s in the middle says that if you keep your aggregate bag limit of five fish and a gag bag limit of one fish -- That’s increase in the red.  Reduction in gag --

MS. WALKER:  I saw that reduction in gag on 31, where it said a one fish bag, and if you consider a 20 percent release mortality, it’s 26.3 and that’s why I was asking you --

MR. ATRAN:  I stand corrected.  The one fish bag limit by itself will not achieve the 45 percent.  This set of actions -- Again, we’ll try to simplify the presentation and come up with some workable alternatives, but is -- I heard perhaps reducing the size limit on red grouper and is there anything else you would like us to look at to try to get that increase in the recreational red grouper achieved?

DR. CRABTREE:  Steve, I think the issue of reducing the red grouper size limit is one that ought to be explored on the commercial size, because, one, we’ve got high -- I think it’s a 45 percent release mortality rate, at least in the longline component of the commercial fishery, which is where most of them are caught.

They’re discarding a lot of undersized red grouper.  One way to bring in more red grouper without having any additional impact on gag would be to lower that size limit some and let them bring those in.

I have asked the Science Center for an analysis of the impacts of adjusting the size limits on red grouper and gag and they’ve promised to deliver that in advance of the next meeting so we can put it in here.  I think the partial area closure alternative you put in there is a good one, but it seems the most straightforward way, to me, to bring in more reds without bringing in more gags would be to bring in some more of those smaller fish.

MR. ATRAN:  That’s good and we can look at them both.  This section is only looking at recreational harvest right now and the commercial harvest would be primarily controlled by the quota or ultimately by an IFQ, but reducing the size limit, as you said, could have some implications on reducing discard mortality.

The next section is Action 10 on page 38 and this is alternatives to reduce discard mortality of grouper overall.  The IPT is suggesting that this section be removed completely from the document and the reason why is because Alternative 2, which is really the primary alternative in here, require the use of non-stainless steel circle hooks when using natural bait, require the use of venting tools and dehooking devices when harvesting and releasing grouper in the recreational and commercial grouper fisheries, is already a proposal that’s before NMFS as part of Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp 14.

In that amendment, that proposal applies to all reef fish and so this would only come into play if that were to be rejected and the other two alternatives are primarily educational in nature and don’t really require an amendment and so the IPT felt that this entire section was redundant and that it could just as easily be removed from the document.

MR. GILL:  Roy, is it possible when 27/14 comes down from Silver Spring that hypothetically this section could be removed from that?  Is that possible?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I think it is.  If 27/14 is approved, then a lot of this is redundant and already done.

MR. GILL:  I was going the other way.  Could 27/14 be approved with the exception, say, of this section or the equivalent section and go forward so that it would be missing?  I’m not suggesting that it would be, but is it hypothetically possible?

DR. CRABTREE:  It is hypothetically possible.

MS. WALKER:  Because of what Dr. Crabtree just said, I think I disagree with the IPT.  I think in all of our FMPs that we’re working on now that we shouldn’t just quote 27/14, because it hasn’t been approved yet.

I could see removing it once it is approved, so that it were not duplicative, but I personally, Mr. Chairman, would feel better about leaving everything in until we know exactly what’s going to happen with 27/14.

MS. MORRIS:  I have a provocative idea that I would just like some committee discussion on.  It’s clear that the discard mortality increases with depth of capture, right?  Nobody disputes that.

It seems like it’s clear from SEDAR that recreational discard mortality is a significant issue that needs to be addressed in this fishery and that’s right, isn’t it?  I think that maybe we should consider, if we want to reduce discard mortality, restricting recreational harvest to shallower depths of some kind.

It says depth of 50 percent mortality was twenty-five fathoms and what would it be like to limit, during the rebuilding period, limit recreational harvest of gag to shallower than twenty-five fathoms?  I know it’s provocative and I just want some discussion.

DR. CRABTREE:  I have just one comment.  Remember that under the natural mortality recommendation of the SSC, gag would not be overfished and so there is no rebuilding period that you’re talking about.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I’m not sure “provocative” is the right term here, maybe “inflammatory” or something.

DR. CRABTREE:  The main problem I see, Julie, would be enforceability.  With the commercial fishery, you can do things like that, because of the VMS requirement, but in the recreational fishery, I think it would be very difficult to enforce a geographic boundary like that.

MS. MORRIS:  It’s such a bad idea that nobody even wants to talk about it, but it seems like we need to think of something to reduce discard mortality in the gag fishery, because it’s an issue and we definitely need to keep these things in, I agree with Bobbi, but we ought to be thinking of something else that actually could reduce that discard mortality in this document.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Julie, seriously, I think what you might run into is actually additional mortality, if you were to implement a twenty-five fathom or a 150-foot thing.  A person is out there and he’s in 150-foot of water and brings one up, it’s probably going to die and now we say he’s got to release it.  It could work just in the opposite thing.

DR. CRABTREE:  One other comment is in addition to there being a relationship between release mortality and depth in gag, there’s also a relationship between the average size of the gag caught in depth and as you move out into deeper water, the proportion of undersized fish you catch goes down.  As you move in shallow, the proportion goes up.

The reality is that the easiest way to reduce the number of discards is lower the size limit, but then that has other implications as well and so it is a very difficult thing to try and do.

MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to jump in on the pile on Action 10 and say that I think we need to leave it in for now.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think the consensus, at least to the chair, is that we leave this in here.  I also believe that if we see that 27/14 passes as it has been recommended that at that time we could revisit it.  Steve, could we move on?

MR. ATRAN:  We have two actions left and they are related to each other.  They both deal with closed areas.  Action 11 on page 40 is proposed to establish or expand the existing closed areas that were established with Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps Marine Reserves.

On page 44 of the document is a chart of the western shelf of Florida with fourteen areas that were put up as candidate areas several years ago by FSU and NMFS as areas of habitat that is suitable for reef fish spawning and would be good areas to consider if we wanted to create marine reserves to protect spawners.

Some of these are already closed areas, Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps.  Riley’s Hump is embedded with the Tortugas Ecological Reserves.  Twin Ridges is being used by the Panama City Lab as their control group to evaluate Steamboat Lumps and Madison-Swanson and so that’s probably one that we don’t want to close, so they can keep it open for comparison.
After some informal discussions with the folks at the Panama City Lab, we reduced the number of options for additional areas down to three sub-options and we added another alternative that I’ll discuss in a second based upon what our Ecosystem SSC is doing.

We have for the alternatives -- Alternative 1 is status quo, don’t create any new closed areas.  Alternative 2 would be to establish one or more of the following reserves.  Option a would be establish the Florida Middle Grounds as a closed area and Option b would be the Edges, also known as the forty-fathom contour west of the Florida Middle Grounds, and Option c would be to expand the existing Madison-Swanson Marine Reserve to the northwest and the southeast.

For those first two, the Florida Middle Grounds and the Edges, we have a couple of sub-options.  One would be to close them in accordance with our existing regulations for Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps.  Those are closed to all fishing in the winter months, I believe it’s November through May, and during the remaining months, they are open for surface trolling only.

Then the second sub-option would be to close them seasonally, December through April, to all fishing, which is the primary spawning time for gag, and to leave them open to all fishing for the remainder of the period.  To clarify what I said before, these are areas that are the most likely areas to have gag spawning aggregations on them.

Option c, which is to expand Madison-Swanson Reserves, would simply -- We didn’t have sub-options.  We simply stated that the existing closure would be maintained year-round and so the same -- Madison-Swanson would still have the same regulations it has, but only on a larger area than it currently has.

Alternative 3 says to develop a network of cross-shelf closed areas to protect gag and other species from fishing suffered during life cycle offshore movement.  This wording I took out of a document that you’re going to be getting a report on at the November council meeting.

The Ecosystem SSC held a modeling workshop in May and they’re going to be holding a follow-up workshop in September to evaluate the feasibility of using ecosystem modeling as an approach for fisheries management.

They looked at a number of fisheries issues and one of them was how effective the existing Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps areas are with respect to increasing spawning biomass at decreasing fishing mortality rate.

The result is that for those particular objectives, they’re not effective.  Incidentally, I also found a transcript from our Reef Fish Stock Assessment Panel, back when these were first being considered, that said the same thing, but there are other reasons why you might want to consider having a marine reserve.

The Ecosystem Modeling Group decided to see if they could take their model of the Gulf of Mexico and figure out any way in which a reserve could be set up that would have a measurable impact on biomass and fishing mortality and what they concluded was if we really want to protect spawners and help increase spawning biomass, those fish had to be protected not only when they were out on the spawning grounds, but also during their onshore/offshore migration to and from the spawning grounds.

They felt that the most effective way, if we wanted to use marine reserves to increase biomass, would be to do these cross-sectional closures.

As I said, in November, you’re going to be getting the final report from Karl Walters on what the Ecosystem Modeling Group has been doing and at that same council meeting, you’re going to be getting a presentation from Andy David at the Panama City Lab on the results of his monitoring project on Steamboat Lumps and Madison-Swanson.  We are going to be getting a lot of first-hand information in November that deals with these particular alternatives.

MS. MORRIS:  Steve, this whole section is missing the discussion of the low male to female ratio in the gag population and how important closed areas are to protecting the male gags.

We know from presentations we’ve had from Chris and Felicia over the last couple of years that out at Madison-Swanson the male gags just stay in the same territory all the time.  They don’t leave for any reason and so they’re always there and we know that the male gags twenty years ago were at 18 or 19 percent of the population and now they’re at 2 percent of the population.
It seems like the really important rationale for closed areas to protect the male gags is the sex ratio problem.  We don’t know how much -- How much further can it go beyond 2 percent before there’s no possibility for successful spawning?  I think that argument has to be in the discussion here, because that’s really the most important reason to have closed areas.

MR. ATRAN:  That’s noted.  There’s actually a lot of discussion that was pulled out of here and still needs to be put back in, but I’ll make sure that that discussion is put in and if I can find any new information, I’ll add that as well.

MR. TEEHAN:  Steve, for the clarification of the public that’s going to read this, I would like to see, when you have it closed year-round, if you could just qualify that a little bit as to say what’s closed and is it closed to trolling and is it closed to everything, because I think that may be kind of confusing for the people that are just going to grab this document and just look at that and not really read the text.

MR. ATRAN:  Noted.

MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I may be the only member on this committee that has a real heartburn with this section, but I would like to see if anybody else does.  As far as the male/female ratio, the two closed areas that we have in the Gulf today were placed there to address that problem.

I seem to recall that we’ve had some presentations from Dr. Koenig that has shown that in those particular areas that spawning may be increasing, but I would like to know, and maybe Julie can answer this question, is there -- In this FMP, we’re looking at trying to reduce harvest from the recreational and commercial communities in gag and increase it in red grouper.

How do we, and is it possible to, measure the benefits associated with closed areas and actually give commercial and/or recreational anglers the credit for this benefit?  How do we handle that?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Ms. Morris, would you like to respond?

MS. MORRIS:  I guess I don’t really understand the question, but it seems like what we need in the gag fishery is we need to both reduce the harvest level, because overfishing is taking place, but we have this persistent issue of the low ratio of males to females and closed areas are probably the best tool that we have -- Closed areas designed to protect the males, who have this tremendous site fidelity, are the best tool we have to protect that part of the problem.

If we can protect males and increase males, that should improve spawning success.  I’m extrapolating this, but should it improve spawning success and if spawning success improves, then there should be more biomass out there.  That’s the whole theoretical plan.

We have to keep that male gag percentage -- I think it’s imperative to keep that male gag percentage from dropping any lower and we seem to -- If we can figure out where they are and protect those areas, that seems like a very prudent and effective management technique to take.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question to Ms. Morris?  Julie, can you tell me -- The Madison-Swanson -- The two closed areas that we have in the Gulf right now have been there, Steve, how many years?

MR. ATRAN:  They were established in June of 2000.

MS. WALKER:  They’ve been there seven years.  Can you tell me what we have gained from those two areas and how do we measure the gain that we have?  I haven’t seen any of that information that can tell this council this closed area has produced this and this is how the fishery has benefited.

Yes, commonsense speaking, if you close areas, then yes, they may spawn more there and we may actually increase the number of males in that area, but what are we doing Gulf-wide and how do we measure it?  It seems to me that we’re just sticking in recommendations and regulations without the ability to measure what that particular regulation is going to do for the resource.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  This is turning into a two-person debate and we need to move on, but you respond and then we’re going to close it out.

MS. MORRIS:  Do you want me to respond or not?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You respond.

MS. MORRIS:  The Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps were established before I became a member of the council and my understanding is that the rationale for their establishment was as research areas and the research that was going to take place there was going to inform our management based on life history kinds of things and just answering lots of ecological questions about gag grouper and the other species that were found there.  What we’ve learned so far is the male gags have -- I’m wondering why there’s such a loud conversation in the audience.

One of the things we’ve learned from that research is that the male gags, as well as the red snappers out there, have tremendous fidelity to the particular sites where they live.  That piece of behavioral information and the life history information that’s being gathered there is informing our management.

I’m not arguing that closed areas are going to have leakage and spillage and that fishing is going to be better outside the closed areas.  I’m just arguing for actions that will protect these male gags that have tremendous site fidelity, if we can identify where they are, and these actions would lead to that outcome.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I’ve let this go on because I’ve felt like it’s important to get some things on the table, but unless someone has a motion that they would like to change something, I would like to proceed forward and move on with the rest of the document.  Are there any objections?

MR. ATRAN:  The one other action also deals with closed areas.  Just one thing is that these might be some of the questions to ask the Panama City folks who give that presentation in November.  They’re more of the experts on evaluating what they consider to be success in these closed areas.

Action 12, which is the last action item in the document, is on page 42.  It’s tied into Action 11.  It’s titled “Closed Area Duration”.  The Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps areas were established initially for a four-year period and then they were extended so that they would be in effect for ten years, in order to allow adequate time to monitor their impacts.

If we do create additional reserves under this amendment, the question is should we make them permanent or should we make them for a fixed time period and if we do, what should that time period be?

Alternative 1 states that reserves created under Action 11 would be monitored for effectiveness and will expire June 16, 2010, to coincide with the expiration date of Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps, unless reauthorized in a subsequent amendment.

One thing on this alternative is what that means is that almost as soon as this alternative passes, we’re going to have to work on a reauthorization amendment for Madison-Swanson, Steamboat Lumps, and anything that’s created here.

Alternative 2 would state that any reserves created in this amendment would be established for a ten-year period, which is the base period that we’re using for the two existing reserves, which would bring us to approximately 2018.  The exact date would depend upon the date of implementation, unless reauthorized in a subsequent amendment.

Then we have a couple of sub-options.  One suggests that perhaps we could use this opportunity to also extend the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps reserves so that all reserves will expire on that same date and we won’t have to immediately start on a new reauthorization amendment or Sub-option b would be to leave the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps reserves as is, with the 2010 expiration date.

Alternative 3 would state that any new reserves created in this amendment would be in place -- I was going to say permanently, but they would be in place unless a subsequent amendment removed them.  

They would not expire automatically and then, again, we have two sub-options dealing with Madison-Swanson, whether to make them also to no longer to have an expiration date or to leave the existing expiration date of 2010.  Action 12 goes with Action 11, but in order to keep it from getting too complicated, we separate it out into two sections.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Unless there’s objection, could we ask Steve to go back through the discussion that Ms. Walker and Ms. Morris had and make sure the points of that discussion are relayed on to the Panama City folks so that they can be able to address the different issues that you brought up and she brought up when they make the presentation on the status of the reserves and what kind of information we’ll be getting?  I think that might help the presentation go along.  Has anybody got any other suggestions?

MS. MORRIS:  I just wanted to note that the Ocean Conservancy has prepared a memo, and I think everybody has received it, about the issues that we were talking about regarding closed areas and I just want to direct everybody’s attention to that.
MS. WALKER:  I’m going to try something, Mr. Chairman.  I move that Action 11 and Action 12 be moved to the Considered but Rejected portion of the amendment, due to the fact that we have no way to measure the benefits associated with these closed areas.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second to Ms. Walker’s motion?  Hearing none, the motion fails without a second.  Is there further discussion on this amendment?  Steven, anything else?

MR. ATRAN:  That concludes this amendment.  Bobbi, I might want to get together with you a little bit later to make sure when I forward your concerns to the Panama City Lab that I get it correct.

Mr. Chairman, one other thing.  Again, I had mentioned this earlier and if we could get some definite guidance on gag as to what you want us to look at as targets and thresholds, MSST, MFMT, OY, and allocation issues, that would help us a lot in trying to come up with a definite set of alternatives for management measures the next time we look at this.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, may I ask Steve a question?  Steve, since the committee feels like they want to leave the closed areas in there, I know that the Magnuson-Stevens Act, the new reauthorization, talked about implementing new closed areas and I think there were some requirements for research.

I can’t remember all of the particulars and maybe Mr. McLemore can help us, but we need to make sure that we cross those Ts and dot those Is and that we comply with what the Magnuson Act requires us to do now with closed areas.

MR. MCLEMORE:  This is an amendment to Section 303 in the Act, but it does talk about, in the discretionary provisions, about closed areas, but it’s -- The conditions that you’re talking about, I think, apply when it prohibits all fishing and these areas, at least as they currently exist, don’t prohibit all fishing.  
I’m not sure that all those new conditions would apply, but the conditions are based on the best science, criteria to assess the conservation benefit of the closed area, establishes a time table for review based on an assessment on the benefits and impacts of the closure, and there are factors to consider.
MS. WALKER:  I would hope, Mr. Chairman, that as Steve continues to write this FMP and the IPT that they will take that into consideration and we’ll have that information before us.

MS. MORRIS:  I’m trying to understand Steve’s last comment.  Steve, are you asking for us to go back to the earlier actions in this document and indicate that we want fewer options analyzed, reduce the number of alternatives, what was it that you were asking for?

MR. ATRAN:  Not necessarily reduce the number of alternatives, but on the alternatives for selecting thresholds and targets and on the alternatives for selecting allocations, if you could perhaps on those sections indicate a preferred alternative, then we could concentrate our efforts on management actions that will implement the allocations and TACs under those sets of alternatives. 

MS. MORRIS:  I’m beginning to get a sense of what my preferred alternatives would be, but we don’t normally choose preferred alternatives when we have an options paper and so that’s why I’m confused about what you’re requesting.

MR. ATRAN:  I thought this was similar to the way we proceeded with the options paper for 30A, but if I’m mistaken, I’ll withdraw it.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think it depends on just how well the document is put together.  Sometimes we do and sometimes we don’t and if we don’t have good information and we’re continuing to ask for additional analyses, it makes no sense to try to pick a preferred at that time and I think that’s kind of where we’re at here.

We’ve got about an hour, based on the agenda.  The next section is Item V, Scoping Document for Amendment 29, Grouper/Tilefish IFQs, Tab B, Number 7.  It’s Section (a), Review of Scoping Document and Committee Recommendations.

SCOPING DOCUMENT FOR AMENDMENT 29 (GROUPER/TILEFISH IFQ)
DR. DIAGNE:  Like the chairman indicated, it’s Tab B, Number 7.  That’s the draft scoping document for Amendment 29 to the Reef Fish FMP.  The scoping document as presented has a description section of the commercial fishery, but I will skip that one in my comments today.

What we are trying to do in this amendment, the purpose and need at least, is to reduce the overcapacity in the fishery, hopefully increase the profitability for the commercial grouper fishery, and also improve the working conditions and by working conditions, we include safety at sea considerations.

I will just go ahead directly to the actions that are considered currently in this scoping document, but if anybody wants to discuss particular aspects of the small description of the commercial fishery that is here, we will certainly do that.

Right now, we have included five possible actions.  Three of them, if we look at it closely really, try to do the same thing and the last two try to do the same thing.  In a nutshell, we have two courses of actions possible.  

One would be to continue within let’s say the command and control, if you would, a limited access type of regulation by making it a little more restrictive and other one would be to look in a different direction by looking towards the market, basically, and using an incentive-based approach.  By that, I mean an IFQ or a transferable quota, which is an ITEQ, if you would.

On to the possible actions under the first scenario, limited access, if you would.  We have, first of all, considered an elimination of the latent permits.  If we looked at the landings recently, about thirteen or let’s say fourteen persons of the active, or for lack of another term of the valid reef fish permits, didn’t report any grouper landings between 1999 and 2004.
One possible direction we could look at would be to eliminate those latent permits, with the understanding that, of course, we will be removing from the fishery some potential effort and that would reduce overcapacity.

Each one of the actions has been discussed in terms of the expected impacts in term of effort, fishing effort, profitability, and the market conditions, working conditions, including safety at sea, potentially impact on the fish stocks, and finally, expected impact on enforcement.

If we started with the latent permit, even though it will remove some potential effort from the fishery, this will not fundamentally change the incentive structure that is prevailing in the fishery.  Then, we can conclude that whatever derby condition we have or would develop will still be here in the long run.

As such, market conditions and profitability overall would not be expected to be significantly improved in the long run if the only thing we did was to eliminate latent permits.  Therefore, working conditions, fish stocks, monitoring and enforcement would be similar to what is currently existing in the fishery.

Another thing that we would like to point out, considering latent permits, is the fact that we do not have a grouper permit, per se.  We have a reef fish permit in the commercial fishery.
Somebody’s permit could be latent when it comes to the grouper fishery because that fisherman chose to be active in another fishery and that would be basically a concern if that permit were to be canceled because of the low landings in terms of the grouper fishery.

Some of the issues that we would consider if this were the course of action selected would be whether there is a need to look at gear-specific criteria and should we differentiate the longline versus the vertical line.

For the elimination of a latent permit, there will have to be a minimum landing threshold that would be set and would that be set based on all groupers or would we make a difference between the deep versus the shallow-water grouper, what type of qualifying years would be used, et cetera.

The last, in terms of implementation, the elimination of a latent permit is not a voluntary program.  This would be obviously mandatory and so no compensation could be expected by those permit owners.

Another thing we may want to consider would be a gradual phase-out of those permits and another idea that some members of the IPT have been discussing is maybe perhaps looking at fractional licenses.  That would be the first action that we have considered.

The second would be to, in that frame of mind, try to reduce or restrict further the potential participants in this fishery and it would be to look for the possibility of implementing a buyback or a buyout program.  Here again, the net result would be that in the short run you will decrease the number of participants in the fishery, but in the big picture, the incentive structure and the conditions prevailing in the fisheries will still be the same.

For example, after a buyback, it is expected that the remaining participants will, through capital stuffing, increase their harvest capability and basically, in terms of effort or effective effort, you will, over time, get back to the same place that you started with in the first place.  

Really, there are no incentives under this approach to improving, significantly at least, working conditions or in the long run also, to increasing profitability and providing better market conditions overall.

Some of the issues that one would consider if a buyback were the preferred course of action would be where would the money come from and that would be the central question.  I’m going to pause, because there’s a question.

MS. MORRIS:  Assane, could you explain capital stuffing?

DR. DIAGNE:  Capital stuffing is the propensity that a vessel owner would have to increase the amount of the unregulated gear.  For example, one could buy a bigger engine to put it on their boat and to put more line and let’s say longer lines and have more crew members and so forth in order to be able to harvest more.

Some of the issues to consider in terms of a buyback would be, like we said, where would the money come from, first of all.  One of the direct ways would be to have an industry fee system in which the amount would be advanced, in terms of buying back the permits and the vessels, and then the remaining participants will pay, up to 5 percent, I think, which is the maximum of their revenues, to pay back the loan that has been granted to be able to do that.

In terms of a buyback, of course, there has to be a referendum if an industry-based fee system is the one selected.  What would be the purchasing rules of the bids?  

Usually, it is done through a reverse auction, basically taking the lowest bid until you reach the amount of the financial envelope that you have, what type of qualifying years you want to have, et cetera.  Basically, those are some of the issues that we would consider if one chose to go with a buyback.

MR. TEEHAN:  Assane, before you get too far off of this, I’m unclear on your issues to consider of controlling effort after removal and what do you mean by that?

DR. DIAGNE:  That would address this question of capital stuffing, really, and how would you make sure that those remaining participants would not really increase their effective effort significantly.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  What you’re saying is if we went from 200 to 100 boats and if those boats increased their size by 50 percent, we haven’t done a whole lot.

DR. DIAGNE:  Exactly.

MR. TEEHAN:  I see trip limits listed under options for control after removal and so we would apply a trip limit to these vessels that were still in the fishery?

DR. DIAGNE:  These are just issues and ideas to consider.  If one wanted to make sure that they don’t really increase their effective effort, you could do that to slow them down, but in the long run, the remaining participants will either make more trips or longer trips or whatnot.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Assane, since we’ve opened this door, wouldn’t you establish the IFQ programs before you implemented this stuff?  It would make no sense to not establish it, because you’re going to have a rush to pad the landings and whatnot.  You would want the IFQ program in line and then you come back and start looking at buyout programs and those things for the other parts of it, because of non-profitability.

DR. DIAGNE:  These are alternatives to the IFQ program.  These are five different alternatives, because we have no guarantee today that basically an IFQ program will be implemented.  Another course of action would be to look at perhaps establishing a permit endorsement, but here, the only thing that I would say is that if we look at the recent history, namely the endorsement that was created in the red snapper fishery, that may not be that great of an idea.

The rest is discussed in the text, basically I mean the derby fishing conditions and the race for fish that comes from it and so forth.

These were the first three options, which really meant, in a sense, status quo.  By status quo, I mean the type of incentive structure that we have created so far, limited access and make sure that we control the people in the fishery.

If we want to do something else, the only direction that I know where to look would be to look towards the market and that would be incentive-based programs such as IFQs and out there, there are really two types. 

Either you center on the effort, in which case you would create transferable effort quotas, or you focus on the output itself, in which case you will create an IFQ.  

In terms of the expected impacts on fishing effort, profitability, working conditions, stocks, and enforcement, the limited literature that is out there is pretty much, with the exception of a few dissenting voices, in agreement with the fact that IFQ will generate wealth, improve profitability, improve market conditions, higher prices, better product quality, have a positive impact on stocks, and make enforcement easier if we have, for example, VMS and so forth, without saying too much on it.

Some of the issues that we would have to consider would include the scope of the program and let’s say for the reef fish fisheries, at the beginning, we started looking at the grouper IFQ, but the AP, in its discussion and also the council, has indicated a preference for adding species such as tilefish to the mix.  Tilefish would be one.

Amberjack was considered, but was not included, because at the time, there was no quota for the commercial fishery, but I understand that now, with 30A, we are moving in that direction and so perhaps there will be room for adding that species also to this IFQ in development, if that is the chosen course of action.

Some of the issues to consider would include this idea, as mentioned in the reauthorization, of substantially fished criteria, with the understanding that only fishermen that have a substantial participation will be allowed to vote in the referendum.

The AP indicated that a 4,000-pound average over five years would be their preference, but it may be the case that the council would want to do something else.  

Another issue we may perhaps discuss is the creation of a monitoring or supervising or overseeing, some kind of name, board.  Basically, we will try to develop a multispecies IFQ and so it may be needed to have a very quick turnaround on certain decisions and perhaps the full council process may be a little slower in that respect.

If the council chose to, it could set up a supervisory or a monitoring board that will have some flexibility in making those decisions, for example trading decisions between species, between red and gag, and how to handle the conversion between the coupons and so forth.

Finally, of course, the design elements of the whole program and what type of share are we going to set up and how are we going to do cost recovery, use-it-or-lose-it provision, basically the same provisions that are in the red snapper, plus, of course, all of the catch and quota balancing provisions that will be needed, because this is a multispecies IFQ, to make sure that we really limit the number of discards.

Those would be some of the issues to consider under an IFQ and the last action we considered here is an individual transferable effort quota, in which case the shares would be granted in terms of days at sea, if you would, and the fishermen will just go with those days and catch whatever they can.

Most people, let’s say policy managers and academics who look at this, are not in favor of days at sea, because of this risk of capital stuffing, basically.  That’s the number one thing and the number two is that under an effort quota you really have no guarantee about the harvest level.

You can control the days at sea, but you do not know how many pounds of fish are coming and so that is one of the complications, but in terms of expected impacts on effort, market conditions, safety, working conditions, fish stocks, monitoring and enforcement, they grant more or less the same type of benefit than the IFQ, perhaps at a lesser level when it comes to profitability, because of capital stuffing, but that would be the easiest thing to monitor.

If somebody has a VMS onboard and did you go fishing, yes or no, that is a very straightforward thing to monitor.  Issues to consider will also have to do with the design of the program and perhaps regional differences between let’s say the eastern and the western Gulf and how one would control capital stuffing measures and so forth.

In a nutshell, this scoping document includes these five potential actions and depending on the council’s suggestions, we may add to these or expand some of these.  Thank you and if you have questions, I’ll be glad to --

MR. TEEHAN:  Assane, do we have any sort of a schedule that we’re looking it to finally get this issue out in front of the public?

DR. DIAGNE:  I think that we are just on the council schedule.  The last meeting, we were told to prepare the scoping document and whatever is the council’s directive for the next meeting, we will do.

MS. WALKER:  Would you refresh my memory?  I recall that the council set a control date a while back for the grouper commercial fishermen, I think it was when we were working on the red snapper IFQ.  Do you recall the date for that control?

DR. DIAGNE:  I believe it’s November of 2004.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you, Assane.  Are there other questions or comments?

MS. MORRIS:  I have some specific questions about the effort, the days at sea stuff.  I found the discussion and analysis for all of them really helpful and I like the way it’s structured.  It seems to me like if you have a day at sea, there would be an incentive to try to fish as hard as you could for that day that you were at sea and you seem to think in the analysis that it’s not detrimental to working conditions that there’s not this hurry up and get as much fishing activity as you can in a day and so could you elaborate on that?

DR. DIAGNE:  Actually, perhaps we’re just looking at this from a different perspective.  The flexibility comes from the fact that you choose the days on which you will go fishing.  Let’s say, for example, if we look at the red snapper fishery pre-IFQ, when it was the ten-day season, you had to go fishing in those days.
If you had a ten-day allocation, you may pick those days that you would go fishing, but that doesn’t say that once you are there that you will not try to fish as hard as you can for that day.

MS. MORRIS:  I have a related question.  Your discussion says that these effort quota programs limit or eliminate discards, because people don’t have any incentive to hi-grade and why is that?

DR. DIAGNE:  Under let’s say an IFQ, if I’m granted let’s say a hundred pounds of a certain fish, let’s say grouper, because that’s in the context, I may have, under certain conditions, an incentive to throw back those less valuable groupers to focus on the higher priced ones and that would be hi-grading.  Under a days at sea program, there is no limitation on my harvest and so whatever I catch, I will land.

MS. MORRIS:  Then the more question, Mr. Chairman, if you’re still tolerant of this, is it seems like we are talking about management actions in 30B to constrain the commercial gag harvest and allow the commercial red harvest to perhaps increase.

Then here we have an amendment that maybe is a little bit more behind or maybe at the same time that would move forward towards adoption an IFQ program, potentially.  It’s one of the leading options here.

Can these two be on a similar timeline so that we can consider IFQ as a way to manage the gag commercial harvest or are the timelines too out of sync with each other that we can’t consider that partnering of the two?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think they’re too out of line.  I think we’re supposed to technically be making final decisions on gag in January and I don’t believe we’re anywhere near doing something like that with IFQs for those, unless I’ve got some bad information.  Roy, do you want to help me?

DR. CRABTREE:  The closest thing I can offer you up is how long it took to get the red snapper IFQ put in place and that was -- You took final action on that at your March meeting and the final rule published on November 22nd and then it went into place on January 1.

We have, I think, a letter signed by a number of folks asking us to get the grouper IFQ in place by January of 2009.  We do now have some experience with IFQs that we didn’t have then, but this is going to be a much more complicated program, because it’s multispecies.

It would be very difficult, I think, to have that done by January of 2009, but it really depends on how quickly you can move forward over it and do -- Vernon is right that gag we need to get done by the January meeting and so that’s where it sits.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s also some technical things that we didn’t really anticipate with the VMS, for example, and some of those things that they’re working hard on, but a lot of the votes at this table at the full council hinged on operation of that VMS system, so that we could be assured that we had a good handle on where those boats were at and where they were landing.  

Otherwise, we’re kind of in trouble and I think the commercial fishery is certainly trying to respond, but the gear itself or the technology behind the gear or the companies behind the technology or however you want to boil it down, are having more trouble than they anticipated.

It is surprising, because those systems do work other places in the world and in this country, but for some reason, we’re having trouble here and like I say, it’s very unanticipated, but I think the movement forward on this, in my opinion, my personal opinion, will hinge on our ability to get that out.  

MR. RIECHERS:  I was just going to say that obviously, Julie, we haven’t even scoped this document yet and the other document we’re talking about, we’re wanting to have a public hearing draft at the next meeting.

I think we’re really on different time tables.  I wish we weren’t.  I wish we were on a very similar time table and we could pull these two together, but I just don’t believe we can be there, given where we are today.

MR. GILL:  I have two questions and the first one is for Assane.  There is some experience in other councils with ITQs and to my limited knowledge, I’m thinking New England the scallop fishery perhaps or something, which may be helpful if there is any comparison as to what we might implement versus what they’ve seen and helping understand where that fits or does not fit.  Would it be possible to see something like that?

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes.  I think for the scallop fishery, that is actually just an IFQ, an ITQ, but in New England, they have a days at sea.  I do not know that those are tradable and there are a lot of restrictions in terms of areas.  Those are regional days at sea.
What we have seen over time would be a decrease in those numbers every year, basically to catch up with the capital stuffing, because every year, once you assess the harvest versus the number of days, you have to come and readjust downward to make sure that you can limit the harvest.  That is the experience so far, but I can certainly look more into it and provide additional documentation.

MR. GILL:  The second comment, Mr. Chairman, is that Environmental Defense has offered to bring in two British Columbia fishermen who have had firsthand experience in developing and operating under their IFQ system and they’ve taken some folks out there, some of whom are, I believe, in the audience today that may be addressing this in public testimony, but they’ve offered to bring them in at the next meeting to make a presentation on their system if either the committee or the council is interested.  There’s a second part to that if the answer is yes.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The chair would prefer that the committee go out to them.  I think it would be a much more worthwhile type situation for us.
MR. GILL:  Great idea, Mr. Chairman, but --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Where is our budget guy?

MR. GILL:  The second half of that is that if we would like them to come and make a presentation to either the committee and/or the council, they’ve asked to focus their presentation on issues that we would like them to address so that they can narrow down the presentation to the things that interest or fill our needs the most.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I would like a motion to that effect and then we’ll get the will of the committee and we’ll move from there.

MR. GILL:  If I could, Mr. Chairman, I’ll make the motion that we ask Environmental Defense to bring in two British Columbia fishermen to make a presentation to the committee and/or council regarding their IFQ system implementation and operation.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  What’s your timeframe?

MR. GILL:  At the next meeting.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second?  The second is by Mr. Teehan.  We will need to put together, assuming this passes, areas that we would want them to discuss.  Keep that in mind too, because you’re probably going to head up a sub-committee on it.  We have a motion on the floor to invite two fishermen in.  I guess this would be at Environmental Defense’s expense.  That seemed to be the --

MR. GILL:  That’s my understanding.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  At their expense to talk about their IFQ programs up there.  Any further discussion?

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Gill, why two?  Why not just invite fishermen?  There might be more than two that want to come and there may be only one, but I don’t know.

MR. GILL:  I believe the two that have offered to come, it’s a question of schedules and people and covering the ground that needs to be covered.

MR. PERRET:  If I may, I understand all that, but we had people get goofed up by air travel today and things like that.  I just don’t like to be so specific that we’re violating the intent of the motion if one comes or three come or something like that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Secondly, how much time have they indicated they would need?

MR. GILL:  I don’t have an answer to that, Mr. Chairman.  I suspect we could tell them whatever we would like to hear and how much time we would like to devote to what they have to say.  In regards to Corky’s comment, I misunderstood and he’s right.  I would recommend we delete “two” from the motion and just to leave that open.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We’ve got a lot on our plate in November and I know this is a big issue, but it concerns me this wide open kind of timeframe.  If we vote on the motion and then we realize we don’t have but thirty minutes for somebody to come all the way down here from British Columbia, that would, to me, be not viably economically, but it’s something to think about.

MS. MORRIS:  This is getting beyond the specificity we need in the motion, but we could say no more than an hour of committee time and then maybe in the evening if they could have a workshop with a lot of Q&A that was more informal for anybody who wanted to delve more deeply into the issues.

MS. WALKER:  I would ask Mr. Gill what new information is this group going to bring to the council that we are not aware of at this time?

MR. GILL:  The answer to that, Bobbi, is I don’t know.  This process was used with the ad hoc group, to which Stu and Assane can attest, and I believe it assisted them very much in grappling with issues with which they were not familiar.

I would submit that the same point could be made here at the council in terms of how we handle, as Roy pointed out, this complex IFQ issue if we talk to some folks that have gone through the same thing and how it may or may not apply to that which we are entertaining.

MS. WALKER:  As a council, we just went through an IFQ process with red snapper and I guess my question is what different information are they going to bring to us that we haven’t already addressed or talked about?

This is in a totally different area, but if we have questions about it, couldn’t we ask our participants of our red snapper IFQ program in the Gulf, which would maybe be more closely related to a grouper IFQ in the Gulf, rather than someone from a different area?  What fishery were you saying that they were in?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Do you know what fishery they’re talking about?

MR. GILL:  I was told, but I don’t recollect.

DR. DIAGNE:  This is both fisheries and to respond to Ms. Walker’s question really -- I think it’s the groundfish fishery.  They are in the groundfish fishery.

The experience that they will bring to us is mostly really in terms of a multispecies IFQ.  We have a limited experience in a single species red snapper IFQ.  That is very simple compared to let’s say what type of flexibility measure, catch and quota balancing, data collection and so forth and adjustment as you move forward in this multispecies process.  Their contribution would be really appreciated and it will help us and the council have a better idea as to how we --

MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Assane.  Now that makes sense to me and thank you.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I’m getting staff to put together what would be probable agenda items for November.  It looks like it’s going to be crowded and if we could look at your motion and say at a future council meeting, I think -- The IFQ group is not going to meet again until after January and so we could do this in January, I think.

November, at least at the Reef Fish, from what I am understanding, with all the final action on some of these things, we’re going to be pretty tight and to give them the amount of time that they probably need, it might be tough.  Steve, can you help me out with the things we want to --

MR. ATRAN:  We’re still trying to figure out what we’ve got on the agenda for November.

DR. CRABTREE:  I would think at the October/November meeting though we would go over the scoping comments, wouldn’t we, and start going through this thing.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Correct.  The question has been called and you’re going to stick with your November thing?  Okay.  The motion is to request Environmental Defense to bring British Columbia fishermen to the next council meeting to discuss their IFQ system.  Expenses will be paid by Environmental Defense.  Any further discussion?  All in favor of the motion signify by raising your hand; all opposed same sign.  The motion carries.  That takes us back to V (b), Selection of Scoping Meeting Locations.  Assane, you had an idea for us on that?

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  If possible, it would be a good idea, perhaps, to tag this along with the public hearings for 30A and possibly add some additional locations if the council chose to do so.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there any objection to that or any addition to locations?  Take a quick look at those.  It’s Tab B-4.  It’s Corpus Christi, Galveston, New Orleans, Biloxi, Orange Beach, Destin/Miramar, and Madeira Beach.
MS. MORRIS:  We need to have one further south in Florida if we’re talking about grouper IFQ, Naples or Fort Myers Beach or something like that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  What is the Florida delegation’s choice?

MS. MORRIS:  Fort Myers Beach.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Do you want to talk about it and come back to full council or just give me something?

MR. GILL:  Fort Myers Beach.

MS. MORRIS:  Can I ask a question?  Are we also having 30B hearings between now and November?  We did the scoping back in -- Okay.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We’ve added Fort Myers Beach.  Is there any objection?  Is there any objection to the slate?  

MR. TEEHAN:  Not an objection, but I just want to make a comment that we do -- We’ve had this discussion before, but we do have grouper fishermen out of Apalachicola and East Point and those areas.  I think Destin is still within shooting distance of them, but I just wanted to bring that out.  I’m not suggesting adding it.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You don’t want to have every coastal town on the west coast?

MR. TEEHAN:  Not all of them.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Any objection to those locations?  Hearing none, that will be the slate.  Back to the agenda then and --

MS. MORRIS:  I’m still on 29.  Assane, this 29 options paper lays out these five different approaches to effort limitation.

DR. DIAGNE:  I hope that the options paper will have less than these five.  Hopefully when we come back and present the results from the scoping -- If, let’s say, the public and the council feel that some of these options are not worth pursuing, we’ll just eliminate them and focus on the core.

MS. MORRIS:  We don’t need to go beyond the detail that you’ve presented in the options paper at this stage to flesh out -- We have all those recommendations from the AP on how to structure an IFQ program and those won’t need to be in the options paper and you won’t need to develop comparable options for the other ones until after November and is that right?

DR. DIAGNE:  Please repeat your question, Ms. Morris.

MS. MORRIS:  Is the options paper we’re talking about here, once the council is done with it, what will be the basis for the scoping meetings?  There won’t be additional detail about -- Along the lines of all the detail we got from the IFQ ad hoc group?

DR. DIAGNE:  I follow.  This is the scoping document.  We’re going to go out to scoping with this document as it is.  At this moment, we have five equally likely alternatives, if you would, of addressing effort in the fishery.  The AP only did focus on the IFQ, but at this moment, we have no guarantee or no inclination that the IFQ will be the program chosen.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Okay, Julie?  I think we need a motion to send this to council for scoping.

MS. MORRIS:  I move that the committee recommends to full council approval of the scoping document and scoping hearings.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second?  Second by Mr. Gill.  Is there any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes.  That moves us along to Item VI, Response from Oil/Gas Companies on Compliance with Fishing Rules, Tab B, Number 8.  

RESPONSE FROM OIL/GAS COMPANIES ON COMPLIANCE WITH FISHING RULES
DR. CRABTREE:  We did send a letter, as requested in a motion made at the last council meeting.  I guess that’s in the briefing book if you want to look at it.  To this point, I have received no response.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You say you haven’t received anything?

DR. CRABTREE:  I have not received a response from the companies.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  How would you interpret that?

DR. CRABTREE:  I wouldn’t at this point.  The letter was mailed, I think, a few weeks to a month ago.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  If we don’t receive something in some close time forward, can we resend that or in some way get them to acknowledge that they’ve received the letter and we’re serious about it?

DR. CRABTREE:  I will probably try to initiate some discussions with some of them or we can talk about it at the next meeting and see what you guys want to do with it.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Any further committee recommendations?  Item Number VII is Geographic Management Measures for Red Snapper.

GEOGRAPHIC MANAGEMENT MEASURES FOR RED SNAPPER
In your Tab B, Number 9, there is the verbatim motions that went on asking about this and then subsequent to that, we have some management bundles that were put together.  What we’re going to do is to -- I guess Steve kind of couched the motion to look at the management bundles and then we want a recommendation of whether or not to proceed with a framework amendment that would look at geographic management measures.

MR. ATRAN:  The motion is at the top of B-9(a) that was made by the council, to initiate a framework action to address geographic management measures for the red snapper fishery.  We’re asking for clarification as to exactly what the council means, are you talking about looking at east of the Mississippi, west of the Mississippi, Texas versus the rest of the Gulf, some other management split, maybe three regions.  We just are trying to get some clarification of what you were discussing.

The bundles that we pulled out of Amendment 27/14, the wrong tables are in here.  There were some tables that had some examples of regional management measures, but they’re not the ones that are in the briefing book and so you can ignore those.  We just wanted to give you some idea of what you might be looking at.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Basically, you would like for us to further define what areas that we would want you to look at in terms of geographic management.  We’ve got two that are traditionally used, east and west of the river, maybe east and west of the river and then maybe south of the Big Bend area.  Mr. Gill, this was your motion and do you have any druthers on this?

MR. GILL:  The whole point of the motion was to consider management measures because of the different causes of red snapper influence on the eastern and western Gulf and whether they’re appropriate or not is the whole purpose of the exercise, but we have the primary influence in the eastern Gulf of recreational discard mortality and at this point in time in the western Gulf, it’s shrimp trawl bycatch mortality.

Perhaps it’s appropriate, which is where I was coming from, to look at some way to adjust the management measures to accommodate the fact that there’s two different factors working here.  My mindset was one line down the middle somewhere, the Mississippi River, just for talking purposes.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  It’s probably a good starting point.  With that, Steve, can you proceed with that?

MR. PERRET:  Who is monitoring the ecosystem scientific committee we appointed?  I guess where I’m going is there anything in sight that they may be looking at various ecosystems for the Gulf as other possible options?

MR. ATRAN:  That’s not one of the issues that the Ecosystem SSC had specifically looked at in their workshop, but since you mentioned it, we did get a letter into the council last week from an individual who -- I think he was looking at the gray triggerfish regional management proposal in 30A and he wrote a very nice informative letter explaining why perhaps we ought to be looking at regional management of the entire Gulf of Mexico and basically making a number of ecosystem arguments for why the habitat and ecosystems of the western Gulf -- Actually, he was from Alabama and he wanted Alabama as a separate ecosystem.

MR. PERRET:  I thought it was Louisiana.

MS. WALKER:  I guess my question is for the committee.  In the amendment that we just adopted, 27/14, there were alternatives in there to split the Gulf.  This council, in its wisdom, chose not to do that.

Now, we’re faced again with another motion to do just the same and what I don’t want us to do -- Our plates are full right now.  Let’s don’t just put something on the agenda knowing that it’s not something that we’re going to do.  

I guess I would ask the committee members, have some of you changed your minds about splitting the Gulf and is this something that you’re now considering?  I would just like to make sure that we’ve got the votes on the council before we spend any valuable time looking at something that we’ve already addressed.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Bobbi, I tend to agree with you, especially when you consider what Mr. Perret said about ecosystem management, which is coming down the line and we may end up with conflicting areas based on not just geography, but ecological makeup.  I’m not sure -- I certainly agree with the plate is full type of situation.

MR. GILL:  I think, as I understand it, the council had difficulty with the issue in 27/14 because there was nothing to back it up.  It was one of those it sounds like a good idea and we ought to do it, but there was no analysis that told us what to look at and the purpose that we had in the discussion of this motion was to get some of that analysis to see if it made sense.  

Now, I fully understand the plate is full problem and perhaps it would be prudent at this point to table it until after the 2009 stock assessment and consider these measures at that point with whatever rulemaking we may choose to do.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think if you were going to do that, your motion would be to table to a time uncertain, which means you can still bring it up at any time, but you would prefer to wait until after the stock assessment.

MS. WALKER:  I second that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That was quick.  I think you hit on something there.  Any other discussion on this?  I do think you’ve got a good idea.  I’m just thinking that every time we’ve tried this in the past they start off with the stock should be managed through its range, red snapper is still a single stock as far as we know, with our current ability to break it down at least.

With ecosystem management being discussed and trying to be implemented, I think that’s going to have some input on this, but I think all of us realize that -- For example, in Texas, they wanted to manage their fishery differently several years ago, when Hal Osborn was here, because they have a huge winter Texan fishery.

What they at the time tried to do was to get their season delayed to pick up the economics from the winter opening, but we couldn’t do it at that time.  I think this type of concept is going to be coming of age one way or the other and so I think your motion is very germane.

MR. GILL:  If I may respond, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate that and I’m not sure of the mechanism to do it, but after the 2009 stock assessment -- It’s a ways off and if this committee and the council is in agreement somehow to keep it there so that when we get into the 2009 post stock assessment that we do consider this and that it doesn’t get lost in the shuffle at that time.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The way the motion is now, you may -- It can be brought up at any time when you feel like there’s adequate data to support it, rather than saying you have to wait until after the 2009 stock assessment.  You’ve got your leverage, your ability to move back and forth.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Chairman, a motion to table is non-debatable and so you need to vote on it.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We’re not debating, Mr. Swingle.  This is for clarification.  You didn’t know that?  Is there further clarification?  

MR. RIECHERS:  Bobbi, I want to respond, because I remember when this motion was made and as I’m remembering, it came out of the full council when you chose to motion for a one fish bag limit for Alabama going eastward.

Again, I’m in full support of exploring these options.  These motions are about economic efficiency and they’re about putting control down at the local level and allowing seasons to be adjusted to maximize the benefits down to that local level and we should be looking for ways to do that when we can.
Certainly that’s why there were motions in that document, in 27/14, that dealt with a different season in Texas than we had in other parts of the coast and actually, Louisiana and Texas as well.

I’m still serious about it and I think we should look at that and in fact, I think the reason we held off on discussing it further in that meeting was Dr. Crabtree brought out the point that we could actually do that in a framework action if we needed to.  I believe that’s what he was suggesting at the last meeting.  

I haven’t reviewed the minutes that closely, but there’s really quite a bit of discussion in those minutes that led us to this for the options we would be considering here.  I just want to clarify to you that I think we still should have some interest in that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think Mr. Swingle has pointed out that’s enough clarification.  Is there any objection to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.  Is there any other business before this committee?

Mr. Swingle, Mr. Kennedy, Mr. Atran, thank you.  You put together a robust, yet achievable, agenda.  I had my doubts in committee and thank you for working with us.  The committee is adjourned.

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 5:20 o’clock p.m., July 30, 2007.)
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